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ABSTRACT

The unidimensional approach that has dominated research 
on premenstrual syndrome (PMS) has been remiss in 
visualizing the diversity of factors that may be involved in 
women's menstrual cycle experiences. Traditional menstrual 
cycle research reflects a stereotypic negative bias that 
does not encompass the complexity of the phenomena. For 
example, even though, the majority of menstrual cycle 
literature has focused on negative changes during the 
perimenstruum, some women report positive changes. This 
research represents an endeavor of a unique nursing 
intervention aimed at reframing perceptions of menstrual 
cycle experiences for the purpose of diminishing 
perimenstrual impairment. The intervention was a health 
promotion program which provided social support and a 
positive reframing component among women with PMS across 
four menstrual cycles.

Utilizing a pre-experimental design, data were 
collected on eighteen women. Daily measures included 
prospective assessment of perceptions of perimenstrual 
changes (impairment and activation). Retrospective 
assessments of moods (anxiety and depression), social 
resources (personal resources and marital satisfaction), and 
perimenstrual change perceptions were gathered at three time 
periods, before, during, and after the experimental
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condition.

Data analysis included descriptive and multivariate 
analyses strategies. Results indicated that although 
perimenstrual activation did not increase significantly, 
impairment did decrease. In addition, there were significant 
changes from baseline to follow-up on state depression and 
personal resource variables.

This study is among the first to develop and 
empirically test a nursing intervention that utilized the 
psychotherapeutic technique of positive reframing aimed at 
decreasing women's negative menstrual cycle perceptions.
This study lends support for further investigation of 
women's diverse menstrual cycle experiences which challenges 
assumptions guiding menstrual cycle research which has 
continued to perceive menstruation within an illness 
perspective. Until researchers agree on the cause, 
definition, significance, and management of PMS, studies 
such as this one, may provide scientists a more expansive 
view of women's menstrual cycle experiences. Results of this 
study are of benefit to nurses and health care providers who 
are in a unique situation to facilitate support groups by 
virtue of the variety of their work settings.
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Chapter 1: INTRODUCTION

Despite recent attention to the health of American 
women during the past decade, the belief has grown that 
resources designated to the research of women's health 
problems are inadequate (Kirschstein, 1991). The National 
Institutes of Health (NIH) was recently challenged for its 
failure to implement federal policy to increase the number 
of women in clinical studies and in response developed an 
extensive policy requiring grant applicants to justify any 
exclusion of women and minorities in clinical studies 
(Kirschstein, 1991). The NIH also set up an Office of 
Research on Women's Health to monitor and coordinate 
research efforts in women's health and to develop an agenda 
that will shape women's health research for the next decade.

A number of reasons exist for conducting research 
specific to women's health. In the past, clinical research 
has focused primarily on men, and results of studies on men 
do not always apply to women (Rodin & Ickovics, 1990). Their 
risk factors for disease may differ, as may their responses 
to therapy. Because women are physiologically different from 
men and engage in different social roles, aspects of health 
that occur exclusively in women, such as menstruation, have 
received less attention and have hindered health care 
provider's ability to offer health related advice based on
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scientific findings.

The dominant perspective of menstruation is based on an 
intellectual tradition in which the linear, causal model of 
research dominates. Medicine has embraced a biomedical 
approach which represents a fragmentary, reductionistic view 
of women and menstruation by focusing on either biologic or 
psychosocial variables to explain menstrually-related 
phenomena. Concurrent psychosocial variables have been left 
unmeasured, even when they may be expected to have some 
relevance to the behavioral or physiological outcome. Moods 
or behavior alterations associated with menstruation are 
viewed as the result of biological influences rather than 
context-dependent effect of interaction between biological 
and psychosocial variables. The marked differences in mood 
and physical changes reported by women with similar cyclical 
endocrine events have led a number of prominent menstrual 
cycle researchers to suggest the need to view menstrually- 
related phenomena from a biopsychosocial perspective rather 
than a biomedical viewpoint (Backstrom, Sanders, Leask, 
Davidson, Warner, & Bancroft, 1983) .

The biopsychosocial approach is compatible with a 
feminist perspective. The dominance of authoritative and 
biomedical views of women's menstrual cycle experiences 
perpetuates sexism. Women are viewed as products of their 
reproductive systems and hormones, with something inherently
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pathological in the female's system. A feminist perspective 
guiding research and practice reveals a different kind of 
knowledge about menstruation from that of traditional 
research. The feminist perspective provides a new direction 
for research and practice that enables women to be redefined 
through discovery of new knowledge. Women can then explore 
their internalized norms of femininity and reform their 
subjectivity in regard to menstrual cycle experiences. 
Additionally, a feminist perspective allows health care 
providers the opportunity to create alternative approaches 
to the predominant biomedical approach and to challenge and 
transform the knowledge that affects women's health care.

Biopsychosocial factors contribute to the adaptation 
and regulation of the menstrual cycle. Women are products 
of their inner physiological environment and their external 
contextual psychosocial environment. The investigation of 
such complex phenomena demands a multidimensional 
perspective that employs a multivariate approach with 
appropriate statistical analysis. This multidimensional 
approach provides a more expansive view of cyclical 
phenomena such as perimenstrual changes within the context 
of the woman's psychosocial and physiological environment. 
This holistic approach provides a method to visualize the 
diversity of phenomena related to women's menstrual cycle 
experiences. Traditional menstrual research reflects a

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



19
stereotypic negative bias that does not encompass the 
complexity of the phenomena. For instance, even though the 
majority of menstrual cycle literature has focused on 
negative changes during the perimenstruum, some women report 
positive changes, such as increased energy, productivity, 
and libido (Halbriech, Endicott, Schachts, & Nee, 1982;
Logue & Moos, 1988). Positive changes have been identified 
for some time, however, their existence has been virtually 
ignored. The vast literature in this area has emphasized 
negative cyclical changes to the virtual exclusion of 
positive ones.

A number of prominent researchers have suggested that 
studies in menstrual cycle research should be designed to 
increase the likelihood of identifying positive 
perimenstrual changes (Koeske, 1980; Logue & Moos, 1988; 
Parlee, 1980). Parlee (1980) suggested researchers need to 
reconsider some of the assumptions and methodological 
traditions which have led investigators to look only for 
negative changes. Koeske (198 0) further posits that 
menstrual cycle researchers should induce positive mood 
states by environmental manipulation.

Environmental manipulation may be accomplished by a 
psychotherapeutic technique known as positive reframing. 
Current analysts acknowledge the continuing existence of 
beliefs that menstruation and menstruating women are
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unclean, harmful, and dangerous (Severino & Moline, 1989). 
Attitudes toward menstruation and stereotyped beliefs have 
been linked to negative perimenstrual changes (Paige, 1973; 
Woods, 1985). Reframing women's perception of the menstrual 
cycle may provide women the opportunity to reconstruct the 
social frame in which menstruation is perceived as a 
negative event. Reframing interventions have become a 
popular method of therapy among family therapists, 
behaviorists, and even psychoanalysts (Riebel, 1984). The 
term reframe means to change the conceptual and/or emotional 
setting in which a situation is experienced and to place it 
in another frame that fits the fact of the same situation 
equally as well, and thereby changes the entire meaning.

Providing women information on positive concomitants of 
the menstrual cycle may permit women the opportunity to 
explore experiences that have not been previously identified 
due to sociocultural influences. Findings may promote a new 
perspective of the menstrual cycle which will encourage a 
paradigm shift within a culture that has continually 
promoted a negative view of menstruation. In addition, 
positive reframing provides a unique approach consistent 
with nursing's health promotion focus, which may be of 
benefit in providing women with an opportunity to explore 
menstrually-related phenomena from a different perspective.
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Aims
The purpose of this study was to describe the 

biopsychosocial outcomes of women experiencing premenstrual 
syndrome (PMS) before, during and after an experimental 
treatment and to determine the effectiveness of a health 
promotion program aimed at alleviating perimenstrual 
impairment. Specific aims of this longitudinal, combined 
descriptive, pre-experimental study were to:

1) describe perceptions of biological and psychosocial 
determinants related to perimenstrual changes among women 
with PMS across four menstrual cycles, and;

2) determine the effectiveness of a nursing 
intervention with a health promotion focus which provides 
social support and a positive reframing component aimed at 
diminishing perimenstrual impairment by encouraging 
identification of perimenstrual activation using a 
longitudinal, preexperimental design.

Significance
At menarche, women begin to conform to the cyclicity of 

neuroendocrine events involving the hypothalamic-pituitary- 
gonadal axis. During their reproductive years, women 
experience the rise and fall of gonadal hormones along with 
the interaction of other neuroendocrine events.
Menstruation, which occurs monthly in most premenopausal 
women, is a biological event that helps define the
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individual as a woman. Menstruation is embedded in the 
sociocultural context of women's experiences (Brooks-Gunn & 
Ruble, 1982; Golub, 1992; Woods, 1985) and is associated 
with beliefs about sex and femininity (Brooks-Gunn & Ruble, 
1982; Severino & Moline, 1989) .

Heightened interest in a vast array of symptoms 
considered to be biologically linked to the menstrual cycle 
is reflected in the number of published articles and books 
on the subject. The cyclical reoccurrence of a blend of 
distressing physical, affective, and behavioral changes, 
during the luteal and menstrual phase of the menstrual 
cycle, manifests itself in disruption of interpersonal 
relationships and/or personal performance (Brown & Zimmer, 
1986; Coughlin, 1990; Kuczmierczyk, Labrum, & Johnson, 1992; 
Reid, 1991).

Popularly referred to as premenstrual syndrome or PMS, 
symptoms associated with the perimenstruum have been blamed 
for a variety of negative behaviors varying from alcohol and 
drug abuse (Mello, 1986; Mello, Mendelson, & Lex, 1990) to 
suicide (Fourestie, de Lignieres, Routdot-Thoravel, Fulli- 
Lemaire, Cremniter, Nahoul, et al., 1986) eating disorders 
(Gladis & Walsh, 1987) child abuse (Dalton, 1966; 1975;
1990) and violent crime (Benedek, 1988). Despite the impact 
on some women's health, researchers have failed to agree on 
the cause, definition, significance, or management of PMS.
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The etiology of PMS remains obscure with no established 
treatment after more than 60 years of research.

Most investigators have failed to differentiate between 
regularly occurring symptoms which are not bothersome and 
those which are severe and disabling. Depending on the 
definition, the prevalence of perimenstrual symptoms has 
been estimated to range from 10% to 90% in the normal 
population (Woods, Most & Dery, 1982) with the number of 
signs and symptoms ranging from 150 to 200 (Moos, 1968; 
Woods, 1987; Dalton, 1990). With the number and diversity 
of symptoms, a diagnostic problem was inevitable.
Clustering of symptoms most often resulted in the definition 
of one single premenstrual syndrome, which varied according 
to the author's specialty and the current diagnostic 
thinking (Dalton, 1964; Halbreich, Endicott, Schachts, &

Nee, 1982).
These attempts to define a diagnostic entity have been 

unsuccessful; therefore, a new approach is needed. The 
definition should be based on temporal occurrence, not on 
phenomena (i.e., cluster of symptoms). Any symptom may 
occur during the premenstrual or menstrual phase, and as 
long as it occurs cyclically and is limited to the 
perimenstruum, it is a perimenstrual change. Most 
definitions imply a negative connotation. For example, in 
one of the most widely accepted definitions of PMS, Reid
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(1987) defined PMS as "the cyclic reoccurrence in the luteal 
phase of the menstrual cycle of a combination of distressing 
physical, psychological, and/or behavioral changes of 
sufficient severity to result in deterioration of 
interpersonal relationships and/or interference with normal 
activities" (p.l). Furthermore, use of the term syndrome 
suggests pathology or disease. Syndrome is defined as "a 
complexus of symptoms" with an unknown cause (Taber, 1970, 
p.S-111). Congruent with the general use of 'syndrome', the 
term premenstrual syndrome refers to a cluster of symptoms 
considered pathological confined to the premenstruum.
Hence, in attempts to provide a more encompassing view to a 
diversified set of phenomena, the term "perimenstrual 
changes" (PC) is preferred to PMS in this study. The term 
perimenstrual changes removes the negative connotation, and 
replaces it with a more neutral emphasis on the cyclical 
occurrence of a variety of changes in connection with the 
perimenstruum. Thus, for purposes of this study the term PC 
is defined as "cyclical occurring psychological and/or 
physical changes associated with the luteal phase and/or 
menstrual phase". PC is further divided into both impairment 
and activation to describe negative and positive changes 
reported by women. Impairment is defined as "negative 
changes that result in deterioration of interpersonal 
relationships and/or normal activities" and activation
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represents "changes that result in enhancement".

Besides disagreement in relation to a concise 
definition of PMS, arguments prevail regarding effective 
therapies. Treatment for PMS has been based on the popular 
etiology of the moment and reflects the practitioner's 
perspective. Currently there are more than 50 proposed 
treatments which range from self-care methods (Canty, 1984; 
Cerrato, 1988; Dalton & Holton, 1992; Gannon, 1988; 
Kirkpatrick, Brewer, & Stocks, 1990; Kleijnen, Riet, & 
Knipschild, 1990; London, Bradley, & Chiamori, 1991; Prior & 
Vigna, 1987; Wurtman, Brzezinski, Wurtman, & Laferrere,
1989) to hormone therapy (Dhar & Pearson Murphy, 1990; 
Hargrove, Maxson, & Wentz, 1989; Maxson, 1987; Muse, 1992) 
light therapy (Johnson, 1992; Parry, Berga, Mostofi, 1989) 
diuretic therapy (Hendler, 1980; Simmons, 1983) psychotropic 
agents (Harrison, Endicott, & Nee, 1990; Rausch, Weston, & 
Plouffe, 1992; Sundblad, Modigh, Andersch, & Eriksson, 1992) 
anti-inflammatories (Shapiro, 1988) and
ovariectomy/suppression and hysterectomy (Casper & Hearn, 
1990; Casson, Hahn, Van Vugt, & Reid, 1990; Halbreich, 
Rojansky, & Palter, 1991; Metcalf, Braiden, Livesey, &
Wells, 1992; Metcalf, Livesey, Wells, Braiden, Hudson & 
Bamber, 1991; Osborn & Gath, 1990). Although debate 
continues as to the efficacy of these treatments, consensus 
exists concerning education and supportive counseling.
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Several papers have been written on the use of family and 
group support in the treatment of PMS that indicate positive 
outcomes related to education and support interventions 
(Frank, 1986; Levitt, Freeman, Sondheimer, & Rickels, 1986; 
Long, 1985). In recent years, women have sought more 
opportunity to take responsibility for their health 
(Hongladarom, McCorckle, & Woods, 1982). Participation in 
peer support groups has been suggested as a strategy for 
helping women with PMS (Walton & Youngkin, 1987; Severino & 
Moline, 1990; Seideman, 1990) and studies using peer support 
interventions report a decrease in symptoms associated with 
PMS.

In sum, the unidimensional approach that has dominated 
research on premenstrual syndrome has been remiss in 
visualizing the diversity of factors that may be involved in 
women's menstrual cycle experiences. In this study, 
biopsychosocial determinants related to women's menstrual 
experiences were examined. In addition, this study 
evaluated the effectiveness of an innovative nursing 
intervention with a health promotion focus on women's 
perception of perimenstrual changes. The intervention 
consisted of a support group which includes a positive 
reframing component. Results of this study are beneficial 
to nurses who are in a unique situation to facilitate 
support groups by virtue of the variety of their work
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settings. Moreover, it is hoped that a new perspective of 
the menstrual cycle will challenge traditional assumptions 
guiding menstrual cycle research, thus, broadening the 
awareness of women's experiences.
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Chapter 2: LITERATURE REVIEW 

Introduction

The literature review includes a review of relevant 
literature pertaining to (a) premenstrual syndrome, (b) 
perimenstrual changes, (c) conceptual framework for the 
current study, (d) prevalence of positive concomitants of 
the menstrual cycle, (e) a biopsychosocial approach to 
manage PMS, (f) a woman's health self-care model for 
perimenstrual changes, and (g) a discussion of research 
design alternatives.

Premenstrual Syndrome 
Many concepts have been used interchangeably to 

describe the constellation of symptoms associated with 
menstruation. The earliest recorded reference appears in 
the writings of Hippocrates in which a variety of behavioral 
disturbances were attributed to retained menstrual blood 
such as delusions, hallucinations, suicidal thoughts and 
acts (Adams, 1939) . Psychoanalytic views dominated the 
early part of the 20th century with the view that a woman's 
instincts were too strong for the enfeebled ego (Freud,
1926). The first modern physician to delineate symptoms 
related to menstruation as a clinical entity was Dr. Robert 
Frank (Frank, 1931). Frank coined the term 'Premenstrual 
Tension' which is still used by several present day
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investigators (Metcalf, Braiden, & Livesey, 1992). Dr. 
Katharina Dalton introduced the term 'Premenstrual Syndrome' 
in 1953 (Dalton & Greene, 19 53) although she retained the 
same symptoms which Frank identified with premenstrual 
tension.

In 1982, The Food and Drug Administration Advisory 
Review Panel on Miscellaneous Over the Counter Internal Drug 
Products adopted the following definitions of PMS:

A recurrent symptom complex that begins during the week 
prior to menstruation and usually disappears soon after 
the onset of the menstrual flow. This symptom complex 
consists predominantly of edema, lower abdominal pain 
(including cramps), breast tenderness, headache, 
abdominal bloating, fatigue, and the feelings of 
depression, irritability, tension, and anxiety (Food and 
Drug Administration, 1982).
This definition was further refined by a 1983 National 

Institute of Mental Health review conference which added 
certain requirements. The symptoms must be recurrent, and 
there must be a symptom-free period followed by a 
premenstrual worsening of symptoms. However, this 
definition did not specify which symptoms, how many, 
severity criteria, and confirmation of their cyclicity.

In attempts to resolve some of the problems in defining 
PMS for both research and clinical purposes, the National
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Institute of Mental Health established a commission in 1985 
to develop a diagnostic category so that PMS could be 
included in the revised version of the American Psychiatric 
Association's Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM-III-R) 
Appendix as a possible psychiatric condition reguiring 
further study (APA, 1987). A new term surfaced from this 
development and PMS was labeled late luteal phase dysphoric 
disorder or LLPDD. Although this definition attempts to 
address previous criticisms, research groups differ in 
opinion both on the number of symptoms that are required for 
the diagnosis and on the severity and degree of change 
required for a symptom to be considered present. The 
criteria consist of (1) a marked change in one affective 
symptom (e.g., depression, anger, anxiety) and in at least 
four of nine others; (2) at least six symptomatic menstrual 
cycles during the previous 12 months; (3) serious 
interference with work, usual social activities, or 
relationships with others; and (4) at least two months of 
prospective symptom ratings. The LLPDD criteria are under 
review for the fourth edition of DSM and the task force for 
the DSM—IV are proposing that premenstrual dysphoric 
disorder (PMDD) should appear in the main body of the text 
as a more specifically defined psychiatric disorder.

Although progress has been made in defining PMS, debate 
continues as to the decision to include PMS as a psychiatric

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



31
disorder in the diagnostic manual. Proponents believe 
inclusion will improve treatment women receive for 
premenstrual problems. Opponents point out that the label 
chosen is not neutral and it suggests a causative link 
between the menstrual cycle and a disturbance in mood and 
behavior. Controversy is centered on the gender-specific 
nature of the diagnosis. Some feminist researchers and 
clinicians are concerned about the risk of stigmatizing 
women for mood changes associated with normal biological 
processes (Gallant & Hamilton, 1988) and further imply 
labeling can affect scientific thinking. Beliefs about the 
impact of menstruation can bias scientific inquiry by 
restricting ways in which problems are conceptualized.

Efforts to determine prevalence of PMS are hampered 
because there is no generally accepted definition. In 
addition, prevalence rates of PMS have varied depending on 
the populations studied, and the size and method of 
selection for study samples. Earlier incidence rates 
ranging from 2 0% to 90% have been reported among healthy 
women (Coppen & Kessel, 1963; Moos, 1968; Sutherland & 
Stewart, 1965). These early studies of PMS involved clinic 
populations that had the advantage of identifying cases that 
met strict clinical criteria, but this left undetermined the 
number of women who did not attend clinics. Conversely, 
estimates of prevalence in non-clinic samples were
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inaccurate when sample selection was based on populations 
such as university students or nursing school students.
More recently there has been increasing recognition of some 
of the methodological problems in measuring prevalence of 
PMS. As a result, current estimates have been lower than 
those reported in earlier studies. In more recent studies, 
and especially when symptoms were categorized according to 
severity, only 3% to 8% if survey respondents reported 
severe premenstrual symptoms (Hallman, 1986; Johnson, 
McChesney, & Bean, 1988; Pullon, Reinken, & Sparrow, 1987).

The age of onset of PMS is not known. Women seeking 
treatment have been found to be mainly in their fourth 
decade of life, but PMS symptoms have been reported in 
younger women (Johnson et al., 1988). In addition, 
ovulatory menstrual cycles are considered necessary for the 
manifestation of PMS symptoms (Hammarback, Damber, & 
Backstrom, 1989).

Thus, it seems that a great many women experience one 
or more perimenstrual symptoms at different times in their 
lives. However, relatively few are incapacitated by their 
symptoms.

Perimenstrual Changes 
Although an assortment of terms is available to 

describe perimenstrual phenomena, the term used by most 
authors is premenstrual syndrome. As discussed previously,
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the term perimenstrual changes was preferred because it 
provides a neutral emphasis on the cyclical reoccurrence of 
a variety of symptoms in connection with the perimenstruum. 
To further clarify the concept, concept analysis as proposed 
by Walker and Avant (1983) was conducted. Walker and Avant 
(1983) suggest concept analysis as a strategy which permits 
examination of attributes or characteristics of a concept. 
Concept analysis helps clarify vague concepts and results in 
a precise operational definition which provides construct 
validity reflecting the theoretical base.

Concept analysis begins with identification of critical 
attributes, antecedents, definition and outcomes. The 
defining attributes, as well as the antecedents to and 
consequences of the concept, emerged from the literature and 
from clinical experience. Refer to Figure 1 for an overview 
of the concept's characteristics. Several critical 
attributes of perimenstrual changes were apparent in the 
literature. The first is the cyclical nature of 
perimenstrual changes. There is a consensus that PC is a 
repetitive phenomena which is present month to month in the 
ovulatory woman (Moos, 1968; Woods et al., 1982). Secondly, 
there is a specific temporal relationship of symptoms to 
menstruation; symptoms present during the luteal phase are 
absent during the mid-follicular phase of the cycle (Smith & 
Schiff, 1989). Thirdly, there is a wide variability in
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ANTECEDENTS CRITICAL ATTRIBUTES CONSEQUENCES

Molimina Cyclicity Impairment
Life Experiences Timing Activation
Feminine Socialization

Figure 1. Characteristics of Perimenstrual Changes
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symptom reports ranging from high severity, others complain 
of none, and many reporting different incidence and severity 
from month to month. More than 150 psychologic, physical 
and behavioral symptoms are associated with PMS (Dalton,
1990; Golub, 1992; Woods, 1982; 1985). In some women a 
single symptom may dominate, such as depression, whereas 
others may have several symptoms, such as depression, 
irritability, anxiety, mood swings, headaches and bloating 
(Reid, 1991). This clustering of symptoms led to typologic 
clusters which have not been confirmed (Halbreich, Endicott, 
& Nee, 1983). Also, although many women report negative 
changes perimenstrually, some women experience positive 
changes, such as increased energy, productivity, and libido 
(Halbriech, Endicott, Schachts, & Nee, 1982; Logue & Moos,
1988). From these critical attributes, perimenstrual 
changes (PC) is defined as "cyclical, reoccurring variation 
in intensity of physical and/or psychological change(s) 
associated with the luteal phase or menstruation."

There are several antecedents of perimenstrual changes. 
The first is the presence of perimenstrual molimina. 
Perimenstrual molimina is recognized as a phenomena all 
menstruant women experience. Due to the complexity of the 
neuroendocrine events of the menstrual cycle the majority of 
women experience minor physical and emotional changes that 
precede menstruation in ovulatory cycles. Reid (1991)
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suggests that these minor changes occur with such frequency 
that they must be considered normal events in the lives of 
most women of reproductive age. Second, presence of a 
pivotal life event or a stressful stimuli may be an 
antecedent of perimenstrual changes (Woods, 1985). Feminine 
socialization is also an antecedent. This includes 
acceptance of one's femininity (Berry & McGuire, 1972), 
individual expectations about menstruation (Brooks-Gunn, 
Ruble & Clark, 1977) and cultural attitudes toward 
menstruation (Paige, 1973; Woods, Taylor, Mitchell & Lentz, 
1992). Consequences of perimenstrual changes include a 
diversity of physical, psychological and behavioral changes 
resulting in the deterioration of interpersonal 
relationships and or personal performance (Coughlin, 1990; 
Kuczmierczyk, Labrum, & Johnson, 1992; Reid, 1991). Another 
outcome of PC is increased energy and feelings of well-being 
(Moos, 1968; Woods, et al., 1992) affirmation of fertility 
(Woods, et al., 1992) and heightened sexuality (Asso, 1983).

Most investigators have used a definition of a single 
premenstrual syndrome with the specific criteria unclear. 
This definition has failed to differentiate the variety of 
changes experienced by women during the perimenstruum.
Thus, the PC approach addresses PMS issues more successfully 
by acknowledging the diversity of perimenstrual change, 
positive as well as negative.
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Conceptual Framework for Current Study

The majority of basic or applied knowledge regarding 
human health has been developed using the biomedical model 
which focuses on disease, not health (Shaver, 1985). The 
biomedical model ascribes to reductionism portrayed by 
dividing the individual into various parts or systems for 
study. Several nurse scholars suggest that a 
biopsychosocial model may be more appropriate to delineate 
nursing science and areas of research. A biopsychosocial 
model is more consistent with the holistic dogma of nursing. 
This is evident in the American Nurse Association statement 
which defines nursing as "the diagnosis and treatment of 
human responses to actual or potential health problems".
The biopsychosocial model values knowledge from the 
biological, social and behavioral sciences which provides a 
more balanced approach. Basic knowledge underlying a 
biopsychosocial model may not be efficiently developed by 
separate study in the biologic and social/behavioral 
sciences but rather by study in fields focusing on the 
interaction between environment, mind and body (Shaver,
1985).

Currently, there is a growing body of clinical and 
research evidence which can support PMS as a biopsychosocial 
event. Similar to PMS, perimenstrual changes cannot be 
easily explained by a classical biomedical model. A model
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better suited to PC is the biopsychosocial model (Keye & 
Trunnell, 1986). In this model it is proposed that although 
there may be a common biochemical precursor, that precursor 
is a necessary but not sufficient condition for the 
development of perimenstrual changes. This model also 
proposes that many psychosocial factors, past and present, 
will determine when the women seeks help, what changes she 
reports, and intensity and impact of these changes. Thus, 
the biochemical precursor may determine some features of PC, 
but not its intensity or impact. This also helps to explain 
why some women may ignore their perimenstrual experience 
while others are distressed or incapacitated.

The conceptual model (Figure 2), illustrates the 
primary concepts investigated in this study. This model is a 
schematic representation of the concepts of the 
biopsychosocial model as applied to PC. It reflects the 
belief that perimenstrual changes result from contributions 
made by biological and psychosocial determinants, and 
interactions between these determinants. This model posits 
that the interaction of the following indicators contribute 
to the woman's perception of perimenstrual changes as either 
impairment or activation: (a) menstrual cycle 
characteristics, (b) social resources, and (c) moods. A 
discussion of each of the concepts and their indicators 
follows.
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Biological Determinants
Given the occurrence of perimenstrual changes and the 

biologically caused events of the menstrual cycle, it is 
easy to see why an endogenous cause for PMS might seem 
likely. However, PMS has been poorly understood as an 
endocrine pathology. A large body of research has focused 
on gonadal hormones, specifically, estrogen and 
progesterone, as the cause for PMS. Estrogen and 
progesterone increase and decrease systematically in the 
course of the menstrual cycle. Estrogen is low during 
menstruation, peaks at ovulation, and then drops to rise 
again before falling to low levels in week before 
menstruation. Because the symptoms of PMS are coincident 
with these changes, various hypotheses about the etiological 
role of progesterone and estrogen have been explored.

One of the most examined hypotheses is that a low level 
of luteal phase progesterone leads to PMS. A related 
hypothesis holds that PMS is caused by high luteal phase 
estrogen, relative to progesterone. Both Reid (1985) and 
Bancroft & Backstrom (1985) note that the apparent 
excitatory effect of estrogen and inhibitory effect of 
progesterone on the central nervous system have been used to 
support these hypotheses. The possibility that unopposed 
estrogen accounting for PMS has been challenged because many 
of the symptoms of PMS appear before abnormal levels of
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these hormones are observed (Reid, 1985). Dalton (1990) 
points out that present techniques of measuring hormones 
does not permit us to know what the free levels of the 
hormones are.

Response of premenstrual symptoms to progesterone 
therapy have been conflicting and mostly disappointing. For 
example, Dennerstein and her colleagues (1985) reported the 
results of a double-blind, randomized, two-month trial of 
oral progesterone in the treatment of PMS. They reported a 
beneficial effect on water retention and mood symptoms. 
However, more recent studies of progesterone therapy show it 
to be ineffective in relieving symptoms of PMS (Freeman, 
Rickels, Sondheimer, & Polansky, 1990; Maddocks, Hahn, 
Moller, & Reid, 1987).

Because the measurement of various gonadal hormone 
levels believed to be associated with PMS has not yielded 
particularly reliable or informative results, an alternative 
strategy would be to investigate endocrine abnormalities 
that have been suggested as being associated with other 
specific forms of pathology. Studies attempting to link 
thyroid dysfunction to PMS are similarly disappointing. 
Despite initial enthusiasm about thyroid hypofunction in PMS 
(Brayshaw & Brayshaw, 1987), subsequent studies have not 
replicated these earlier findings (Casper, Patel- 
Christopher, & Powell, 1989; Nikolai, Mulligan, Gribble,
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Harkins, Meier, & Roberts, 1990). Similar results occurred 
with studies of prolactin which was identified as a 
potential cause for PMS (Horrobin, Karmali, Mtabaji, Manku,
& Massar, 1976), but several succeeding studies found no 
significant differences in prolactin levels between women 
with PMS and normal control subjects (O'Brien & Symonds, 
1982; Steiner, Haskett, Carroll, Hays, & Rubin, 1984).

Recent investigations of the delicate relationship 
between the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and 
the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis have been 
beneficial in conceptualizing PMS as a psychoneuroendocrine 
process. The HPA axis is the most extensively studied 
neuroendocrine system in mental health. Adrenocortical 
activity is known to increase in response to stress and has 
been associated with dysphoria (Stokes & Sikes, 1988). Some 
of the clinical similarities between PMS and major 
depression and the observed altered interaction between PMS 
and major depression and the observed altered interaction 
between the HPA and HPG axes in depression have prompted 
researchers to study HPA function in women with PMS.
Studies include sampling of urinary free cortisol, plasma 
cortisol circadian secretory profiles, and responses to 
serial dexamethasone suppression tests (DST). No 
significant differences were found in HPA function in women 
with PMS and control subjects (Mortola, Girton, & Yen, 1989;
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Roy-Byrne, Rubinow, Gwirtsman, Hoban, & Grover, 1986).

The endogenous opiods and their receptors are involved 
in the homeostatic control of integrated neuroendocrine 
function. It is hypothesized that the opiods as targets of 
sex steroids may be involved in the regulation of the 
menstrual cycle and possibly of PMS. Recent studies show a 
consistent trend of decreased beta-endorphins in symptomatic 
women compared with control subjects in the luteal phase 
(Facchinetti, Genazzani, Martignoni, Fioroni, Sances, & 
Genazzani, 1990; Giannini, Price, & Loiselle, 1984). These 
observations support the previously proposed endorphin 
withdrawal hypothesis in PMS (Halbreich & Endicott, 1981).

Of all the neurotransmitters studied currently, the 
most promising results seem to indicate that a discrete 
dysfunction of the serotonergic system might be involved in 
the pathophysiology of PMS (Rapkin, Edelmuth, Chang,
Reading, McGuire, & Su, 1987; Taylor, Mathew, Ho & Weinman, 
1984). The serotonergic system is in a very close reciprocal 
relationship with the gonadal hormones. Women with PMS have 
been noted to manifest lowered platelet content of serotonin 
(Ashby, Carr, Cook, Steptoe, & Franks, 1988) . Treatment 
trials utilizing pharmacologic agents that release serotonin 
or block its re-uptake have been shown to be effective for 
the treatment of PMS, however, the number of published 
articles is limited (Stone, Pearlstein, & Brown, 1990).
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In sum, consistent endogenous correlates of 

premenstrual syndrome have not been identified. 
Methodological problems with most of the research in this 
area may have limited our understanding, but the 
contribution of psychosocial factors to the report of 
symptoms by women during the perimenstruum cannot be 
overlooked.
Psychosocial Determinants

Given the understanding that premenstrual syndrome is 
the result of a dynamic interrelationship between biologic 
and psychosocial events, it is important to examine the 
effects of mood fluctuations and social resources.

Moods.
One common characteristic in definitions of PMS is the 

prevalence of negative mood changes. Casual use of the term 
"mood" is widespread with operational definitions varying 
widely. Any discussion about a specific construct or 
intervening variable must begin by carefully defining it. 
This is particularly important when the construct label has 
been subjected to a history of casual use. This appears to 
be the case with "mood"; many emotion theorists seem to 
find no special purpose for the term "mood" using it 
interchangeably with other terms such as affect or emotion 
(Bower, 1981; Solomon, 1980).

However, there is a small group of theorists who have
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attempted to preserve a distinct meaning for the term mood 
(Isen, 1984; Pribam, 1970). The consensus among these 
theorists concerns the expanse of influence that moods have. 
As compared with emotions, which are thought to instigate a 
relatively limited set of responses, moods are capable of 
altering our affective, cognitive and behavioral responses 
to a wide array of objects and events. Isen (1984) suggests 
that the pervasiveness or lack of specificity of mood is its 
defining characteristic, especially when one attempts to 
distinguish between mood and emotion.

In addition, to the agreement that effects of mood are 
general and pervasive whereas those of emotion are 
relatively specific, mood theorists also agree that moods 
are typically less intense than emotions and that moods 
inform us about our general state of being. In this 
capacity, moods are seen as facilitating self-regulation. 
Presumably, the impulse to engage in some activity, as 
suggested when someone says they are "in a mood" to do this 
or that, is the outcome of registration of a need of some 
sort.

Thus, moods can be defined as affective states that are 
capable of influencing a wide array of potential responses, 
many of which seem quite unrelated to the mood-precipitating 
event. As compared with emotions, moods are typically less 
intense affective states and are thought to be involved in
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the instigation of self-regulatory processes.
The concept of cyclical changes in the moods of women 

have been empirically acknowledged (Halbreicn, Alt, & Paul, 
1988; Youdale & Freeman, 1987). While the level of these 
changes is not usually clinically significant (Johnson, 
1987), community surveys indicate that roughly fifty percent 
of women experience these changes at most or all cycles 
(Slade, 1989) and a small proportion of women are disabled 
by clinical fluctuations (Halbreich et al., 1988; Slade,
1989).

Collectively, premenstrual negative mood changes are 
referred to as premenstrual dysphoria (Rosen, Moghadam, & 
Endicott, 1988), hence, the term late luteal phase dysphoric 
disorder. Premenstrual dysphoria has been defined as a 
subset of premenstrual changes characterized by fluctuations 
in a cluster of negative mood states which include tension, 
irritability, anger, depression and anxiety (Gallant & 
Hamilton, 1988). Typically, in women with PMS the dysphoric 
disturbance is prominent during the premenstrual phase, 
dissipates within or shortly after the onset of menses and 
can produce significant functional and social impairment 
(Halbriech et al., 1988).

Measurement of dysphoria in women with PMS has included 
mood, depression, and anxiety constructs. For example, to 
determine prevalence of mood fluctuations during the
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perimenstrual phase of the menstrual cycle, 5457 readers of 
a women's magazine rated retrospectively the severity of 
various symptoms for three cycle phases (Warner & Bancroft, 
199 0)• Negative mood was reported during the premenstrual 
phase by 3 6% of the women and during both premenstrual and 
menstrual phase by 42.5% of the respondents. Sanders and 
colleagues (1983) found self-ratings on a visual analogue 
mood scale reached maximum in the late follicular phase and 
declined throughout the luteal phase in women with PMS.

Anxiety has been divided into two forms, state and 
trait anxiety (Spielberger, 1983). State anxiety refers to 
a transitory condition characterized by "subjective feelings 
of tension, apprehension, nervousness, and worry" 
(Spielberger, 1983, p.l). Trait anxiety can be defined as 
"relatively stable individual differences in anxiety- 
proneness" (p.l). Therefore, according to Spielberger, 
those individual's with high T-anxiety exhibit increased S- 
anxiety more often than those with low T-anxiety.

Several studies have examined anxiety in relationship 
to PMS. Golub (1976a) studied 50 parous women and compared 
measures of trait anxiety, state anxiety, and depression 
between the premenstrual and intermenstrual phase of the 
menstrual cycle. She found that both depression and state 
anxiety were significantly higher in the premenstrual phase 
as opposed to the intermenstrual phase. This is consistent
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with the study of minor psychiatric illness, state and trait 
anxiety, and neuroticism on 91 women with PMS (Mira,
Vizzard, and Abraham, 1985). The investigators determined 
that the PMS group scored significantly higher scores in 
state and trait anxiety in the premenstrual phase as opposed 
to the follicular phase.

Depression is a major factor contributing to help- 
seeking behaviors for women with PMS (Blume, 1983; Hallman,
1986). Accounts may be found in the literature of anecdotal 
case descriptions of premenstrual depression (Schick, 1953) , 
and research studies have documented the existence of 
depression in women with PMS (Morse, Dennerstein,
Varnavides, & Burrows, 1988; Siegel, Myers, & Dineen, 1987).

For instance, the Epidemiologic Catchment Area Study 
found that fourteen percent of the 3000 subjects reported 
sufficient depressive symptoms to be included for further 
analysis. From this group investigators were able to 
delineate a group of women with dysphoric affect preceding 
the menstrual cycle (Blazer, Swartz, Woodbury, Manton, 
Hughes, & George, 1988). To determine affects of cycle 
phase and depression, May (1976) asked 30 nulliparous young 
women to rate their moods on Day 3 (menses), Day 14 
(midcycle), and Day 26 (premenses) for two cycles. Fifty 
percent of the women reported depression premenstrually, 
with 40% depressed during menses. Anxiety is associated
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with depression as noted by Sherry (1988) and colleagues.
The authors report a strong correlation between anxiety and 
depression scores and menstrual symptoms in a nonclinical 
population of 82 healthy, female, first-year medical 
students.

More recently, investigators have examined the 
relationship between dysphoria, anxiety and depression. For 
example, Christensen and Oei (1988) determined a 
relationship exists between premenstrual dysphoria and 
levels of anxiety and depression. They found that of the 
forty-three female first year psychology students with 
confirmed premenstrual dysphoria subjects had higher levels 
of state anxiety and more frequent negative self-statements 
than controls. The investigators suggest that premenstrual 
dysphoria may be reduced if appropriate interventions aimed 
at modifying anxiety and negative thinking styles are 
applied.

Social Resources.
A number of negative behaviors have been causally 

related to PMS. Behaviors that affect society at large 
include suicide (Fourestie, et al., 1986) child abuse 
(Dalton, 1966; 1975); violent crime (Benedek, 1988;
Dalton, 1980; d'Orban & Dalton, 1980) and marital conflict 
(Siegel, 1986). Definitions implicating severity criteria 
suggest that separation of perimenstrual molimina events and
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severe PMS require that symptoms disrupt interpersonal 
relationships and/or personal performance. Currently there 
is no standardized way of measuring this dysfunction, but 
assessing marital and partner satisfaction has been 
suggested (Mortola, Girton, Beck, & Yen, 1990).

Based on anecdotal information, it has been widely 
reported that PMS women experience marital distress when PMS 
symptoms occur (Christensen, Board, & Oei, 1992; Magos & 
Stud, 1983). Although empirical evidence in limited, Keye 
and his colleagues (1986) concluded that women who seek help 
for PMS frequently harbor marital problems. They stated 
that marital problems and PMS may not only co-exist but 
marital distress may also persist after successful medical 
interventions have treated PMS symptoms. They recommended 
that marital therapy be a part of the treatment plan for 
women with PMS.

A more recent study by Coughlin (1990) of 150 married 
women with PMS symptoms of varying intensity found that 
marital satisfaction best predicted PMS status. Conversely, 
Morse and colleagues (1988) found no evidence of an 
association between level of marital adjustment and 
premenstrual symptoms.

Winter and her colleagues (1991) examined marital, 
sexual and family relationship satisfaction in 26 PMS 
clients of a nurse practitioner. They found that women with
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PMS report significantly more dissatisfaction with marital 
and sexual relationships and suggest clinicians ask PMS 
clients about the presence of marital or sexual 
dissatisfactions.

The data from these studies need to be viewed with 
caution due to methodological limitations. However, this 
preliminary evidence suggests that the marital relationships 
of women with PMS is affected by its symptoms and behaviors 
and research efforts should be directed to examine this more 
fully.
Summary

A woman's experience of perimenstrual phenomena goes 
beyond the biomedical preoccupation with pathological 
processes. In addition to a biomedical perspective 
investigators need to explore psychological processes and 
social influences in efforts to understand the dynamic 
nature of the whole person. Although, this conceptual model 
is more complex, a more realistic view of perimenstrual 
phenomena related to women's menstrual cycle experiences is 
gained.

Positive Concomitants of the Menstrual Cycle
The previous review has demonstrated that the majority 

of reports focus on deleterious and negative changes during 
the perimenstrual phase. In addition, the majority of the 
commonly used instruments assess negative symptoms. There is
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evidence however, that positive changes also occur during 
the perimenstruum, particularly when unbiased samples of 
diverse groups of women are studied using a rating scale 
that includes some positive changes (Logue & Moos, 1988). 
Positive concomitants such as feelings of well-being, energy 
bursts, increased activity and heightened sexuality have 
been described.

Well-Being and Energy Bursts.
As early as 1938, Brush noted that 34% of 100 college- 

age women reported premenstrual well-being and bursts of 
energy, respectively. Some women who report premenstrual 
depression and anxiety also report an increase in 
premenstrual energy (Abplanalp, Haskett, & Rose, 1980). 
Halbreich and his colleagues (1982) have noted that about 5% 
to 15% of women report increased energy, and well-being and 
VanDenAkker and Steptoe (1985) reported a reduction in 
negative perimenstrual symptoms in the premenstrual phase.
Of particular interest are the findings described as 
increased activation and vigor during the periovulatory 
phase by Parlee (1980). Parlee speculates that such positive 
premenstrual mood states could be a function of satisfactory 
life circumstances in interaction with a nonspecific state 
of bodily arousal.

Increased Activity.
Even though women generally report a decline in energy
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this does not necessarily imply a decrease in level of 
activity. Several studies document increased activity among 
women during the premenstrual phase. Morris and Udry (1970) 
had 34 women wear pedometers over several menstrual cycles. 
Using a standardized 28-day cycle, they found three peaks of 
activity with the highest peak midcycle, followed by a 
premenstrual peak, and one early in menses. Stenn and 
Klinge (1972) obtained activity data from seven women for 
one to three cycles. They analyzed four points in the 
menstrual cycle and found two women who showed a significant 
rise in activity five days prior to menses. These studies 
contrast with reports of decreased activity or energy 
premenstrually. A woman's report may not accurately reflect 
her activity level. Endicott and Halbreich (1982) had 48 
women wear activity monitors and complete a daily report for 
at least one menstrual cycle. Although some women reported 
feeling lethargic, findings demonstrated they were more 
active premenstrually.

Heightened Sexuality.
For at least some women, sexual feelings and activity 

are heightened during the premenstrual phase and at 
ovulation. Several investigators have reported cyclic 
changes in sexual behavior (Asso, 1983; Sanders & Bancroft, 
1982). The usual finding notes a decrease in the frequency 
of sexual activity during the perimenstrual phase which is
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attributed to a reduction in the woman's sexual desire 
(Morris & Udry, 1970) . However, several studies have 
identified increased sexual feelings, arousal, or activity 
during the perimenstrual phase. Taylor (1979) noted 33% of 
65 women reported increased libido during the premenstrual 
phase using a daily symptom rating scale. In addition, 
Halbreich and his colleagues (1982) noted that 59% of 154 
women reported increased sexual interest premenstrually and 
at ovulation.

Research Instruments and Positive Perimenstrual 
Changes.

The majority of research instruments in menstrual cycle 
research reduce reports of positive changes and increase 
reports of negative changes. Items that tap positive 
changes are included in the Menstrual Distress Questionnaire 
(MDQ) (Moos, 1968; Moos, 1991). In a study of over 800 
young women, Moos (19 68) identified eight symptom clusters 
which included pain, negative affect, water retention, 
impaired concentration, autonomic nervous system reaction, 
behavior change, arousal and control. About 29% of the 
subjects reported mild to moderate well-being and enhanced 
energy in the premenstrual and menstrual phase, and 5% 
reported high wel1-being and energy levels as identified by 
the arousal scale. The arousal scale is composed of five 
items: affection, orderliness, excitement, feelings of well-
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being, and bursts of energy or activity.

In conclusion, it is apparent that positive 
concomitants exist, however, their existence has been viewed 
more as serendipitous rather than earnest findings. Only one 
study specifically examined positive or creative changes in 
the premenstrual week. Stewart (1989) examined the 
perceptions of 100 healthy women as to whether they 
experience positive perimenstrual changes and to what extent 
these occur alone or in combination with negative change. 
Sixty-six percent of the women reported at least one 
positive change, most frequently increased sexual interest 
and enjoyment, tendency to clean and tidy, tendency to get 
things done, more attractive breasts, more energy and more 
creative ideas. This study provides the empirical data 
essential to encourage researchers to develop studies that 
examine positive perimenstrual changes along with negative 
ones.

A number of reasons contribute to the focus on negative 
changes. Most investigations are restricted to women 
attending PMS clinics, in which specificity criteria has 
been vague. In addition, many studies reflect tacit 
cultural assumptions about the negative influence of the 
menstrual cycle by measuring negative physical and 
psychological symptoms (Koeske, 1980). The predominant 
impression created is of an widespread disorder of cyclical
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debilitating symptoms that plague most women for the 
majority of their menstruant years. This may contribute to a 
cognitive style in which women expect to feel unwell 
per imenstrua1ly.

A Bionsvchosocial Approach for PMS 
The preceding review has served to demonstrate that 

consideration of PMS from a purely biologic or psychosocial 
explanation does not appear to be sufficient. Depending on 
the practitioner's viewpoint, treatment for PMS has been 
approached from either a biologic or psychosocial 
perspective. Although debate continues regarding 
pharmacologic interventions, many investigators and 
clinicians agree that self-care measures are helpful in 
modifying the discomforts of PMS (Coyne, Woods, & Mitchell, 
1985; Dalton, 1990; Harrison, 1985; Kirkpatrick, Brewer, 
Stocks, 1990; Severino & Moline, 1989). Among those claimed 
to be beneficial are exercise (Canty, 1984; Gannon, 1988; 
Prior & Vigna, 1987) dietary modifications (Cerrato, 1988, 
Chuong & Dawson, 1992; Dalton & Holton, 1992; London, 
Bradley, & Chiamori, 1991; Wurtman et al. , 1989) vitamin and 
mineral supplements (Alvir & Thys-Jacobs, 1991; Facchinetti, 
Borela, Sances, Fioroni, Nappi & Genazzani, 1991; Kleijnen, 
Riet, & Knipschild, 1990; Thys-Jacobs, Ceccarelli, Bierman, 
Weisman, Cohen & Alvir, 1989) and stress reduction (Woods, 
Most & Longenecker, 1985). Support groups which encourage

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



57
participants to engage in self-care practices are also 
effective (Levitt, Freeman, Sondheimer, & Rickels, 1986; 
Taylor & Bledsoe, 1986; Walton & Youngkin, 1987).

Self-care measures often require lifestyle changes that 
may induce stress for women with PMS. Researchers from 
health-related and social science disciplines have focused 
attention on the study of social forces in the environment 
that contribute to the maintenance and promotion of people's 
health. The relation between stress and social support and 
the well-being of individuals has been the focus of a great 
deal of research. Life stress has been found to correlate 
with sudden cardiac death (Rahe & Lind, 1971), psychiatric 
symptomatology (Paykel, Dienelt, & Lindenthal, 1969), 
depression, anxiety, tension, and chronic illness 
(Dohrenwend & Dohrenwend, 1974).

Social support in the form of a group to help 
individuals cope with stressors is not a new concept.
Groups are organized in relation to a specific health 
disability with goals of providing emotional support, health 
education, life cycle transition, and new social roles 
(Warren, 1981). In recent years, women have sought more 
opportunity to take responsibility for their health 
(Hongladarom, et al., 1982). Participation in peer support 
groups has been suggested as a strategy for helping women to 
reduce negative perimenstrual changes (Seideman, 1990;
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Walton & Youngkin, 1987). Although, empirical support is 
limited, studies have linked social support in the form of a 
support group for women with PMS with positive self-esteem 
(Walton & Youngkin, 1987), promotion of positive life-style 
changes and a decrease in negative perimenstrual changes 
(Seideman, 1990). For instance, Walton and Youngkin (1987) 
studied the effects of a support group on self-esteem of 
women with PMS. Support group participants reported 
receiving benefits from group membership such as, increased 
knowledge about PMS, encouragement and understanding from 
others experiencing similar problems, and a better 
understanding of oneself. Seideman (1990) conducted an 
exploratory study to determine the effects of an education 
program on the number and severity of premenstrual symptoms. 
Participants in the education program had a decrease in 
their symptoms and Seideman concluded that peer support was 
a significant factor in promoting positive life-style 
changes.

Support group interventions represent the counterpart 
of network-centered strategies of marshaling support. 
Gottlieb (1988) posits that the support group differs from 
self-help groups by virtue of the following: they are 
professionally led and sanctioned, combine expert and 
experiential knowledge, are time-limited, have affixed 
membership, and generally do not engage in social action,
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lobbying, advocacy, or public education. In short, they are 
a hybrid, sharing some characteristics of psychoeducation 
groups, self-help groups, and therapy groups (Pearson, 1983; 
Rosenberg, 1984; Gottlieb, 1988).

The therapeutic effect of social support may be a 
combination of emotional and material aid, or it may modify 
the individual's perception of the stressful event or 
environment (Sarason, Sarason, Potter, & Antoni, 1985). 
Contact with other individuals who experience the same 
problem and situation may serve to alter the individual's 
perception that she is alone or unique in her problem 
(Sarason, et al., 1985). A supportive network may change 
the woman's perception of perimenstrual changes. This may be 
of particular benefit since women are faced with a primarily 
negative social stigma which is evident by the levity in 
which PMS is viewed (Mortola, 1992).

In sum, a biopsychosocial approach to manage 
perimenstrual changes consists of cognitive maneuvers aimed 
at providing information to women with PMS on self-care 
measures in a peer support group environment. Nursing's 
focus on preventative care has advocated self-care measures 
for a variety of illnesses, with little empirical support 
about the outcomes of these interventions on specific 
health-related problems. Several prominent menstrual cycle 
investigators suggest future research on management of PMS
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should include a holistic approach which considers life 
context, cognitive and personal resources, and nutritional 
and biologic factors (Johnson, 1992; Mortola, 1992).

Positive Refraining and Perimenstrual Changes 
Positive reframing is one component of paradoxical 

interventions. The term paradoxical intervention refers to a 
wide variety of therapeutic injunctions and directives, the 
common denominator of which is essentially an attempt to 
induce change by discouraging it (Seltzer, 1986). Shoham- 
Salomon and Rosenthal (1987) propose a two factor model in 
which to view paradoxical interventions. The first factor 
describes what is prescribed, either a change or a symptom, 
and the second factor describes the how or the connotation 
of the prescription. To illustrate factor one, Ascher and 
Turner (1979) prescribed a symptom by instructing insomniac 
clients to stay awake, whereas, Feldman, Strong, and Dancer 
(1982) directed clients to let themselves be depressed by 
concentrating on negative thoughts and avoiding cheerful 
places. The symptom is usually experienced by the client as 
an uncontrollable, spontaneous occurrence of an undesirable 
event and the demand to bring it about deliberately creates 
a "be spontaneous" paradox. Such a demand makes spontaneity 
impossible resulting in the client's inability to produce 
the symptom or resulting in a change in the perceived 
uncontrollable nature of the symptom.
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The second factor, however, involves changing from a 

symptomatic behavior to an alternative behavior. This can 
be either a nonpositive or positive connotation.
Nonpositive connotation can be neutral or negative. In the 
neutral connotation, the meaning attached to the behavior 
has no value. Negative connotations of the symptom aim at 
convincing the client of the futility and irrationality of 
the symptom (Beck, 1976). Positive connotation is another 
term for positive reframing. Positive reframing dates back 
to Frankl (1955) who employed humor toward the aim of 
reducing the 'sorrowful concern' with which clients view 
their presenting complaints. Reframing is defined as 
"changing in the classificatory schema to which an activity 
being considered belongs, thus, changing the entire 
perspective" (L'Abate, Ganahl, & Hansen, 1986, p.58). In 
positive reframing, the individual's symptom is reframed in 
positive terms in order to alter its negative meaning. 
Feldman and colleagues (1982) told their mildly depressed 
clients that they were fortunate to be in contact with their 
emotions, and they praised their clients tolerance for 
solitude and their benevolent willingness to sacrifice for 
the good of others. The positively reframed symptom is thus 
perceived as indicative of the person's virtues. This 
perception frees the client from being depressed about being 
depressed, thus eliminating what might maintain the symptom,
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which is the constant attempt to fight it (Watzlawick, 
Weakland, & Fisch, 1974). Positive reframing can be followed 
by either a symptom prescription (e.g., let yourself be 
depressed) or a prescription of change (e.g., avoid thinking 
depressive thoughts) (L'Abate et al., 1986).

Reframing interventions have been effectively utilized 
to treat individuals with insomnia (Ascher & Efran, 1978), 
and depression (Beck & Strong, 1982). For example, Beck and 
Strong (1982) tested the effects of positive and negative 
connotations on depressed student-clients in which students 
received six interpretations over two interviews that either 
negatively or positively connoted their depressive symptoms. 
Although students in both conditions decreased their 
depression significantly during treatment, students 
receiving negative connotative interpretations experienced 
symptom relapse following treatment, whereas students 
receiving positive connotative interpretations continued in 
symptom remission. Ascher and Efran (1978) advocate 
reframing in which an explanation is tailored to fit the 
specific frame of reference of each individual client as a 
method to treat insomnia.

Altho\igh a dearth of research literature exists, 
anecdotal reports and recommendations for clinical practice 
are abundant (Coyne, 1985; L'Abate et al., 1986). Positive 
reframing as an intervention may be beneficial in providing
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women the opportunity to reconstruct the social frame in 
which menstruation is perceived as a negative event. 
Prominent investigators acknowledge the continuing belief 
that menstruation and menstruant women are unclean, harmful 
and dangerous; and that bleeding means injury, danger, and 
illness. Studies have linked attitudes toward menstruation 
and stereotyped beliefs with experience of negative 
perimenstrual changes (Paige, 1973; Ruble & Brooks-Gunn, 
1979; Woods, 1985). An earlier study by DiNardo (1975) 
reported that women with a more positive body attitude 
experienced fewer menstrual cycle symptoms. Dinardo further 
posited that women with negative views of menstruation, may 
cause themselves to feel worse than they normally would, 
perhaps because they expect negative experiences. Early 
studies can be found to support the belief that women's 
attitudes toward menstruation may affect their experience of 
perimenstrual symptoms (Levitt & Lubin, 1967; May, 1976; 
Paige, 1971; Shainness, 1961). A more recent study by Woods 
and colleagues (1982) determined that negative recollections 
of first menstruation had little effect on current menstrual 
symptoms. However, they do report that women with current 
attitudes that menstruation was debilitating had higher 
scores on all PMS scales. It is not known that learned 
associations or beliefs may lead women either to overstate 
what they are actually experiencing or to perceive an
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exaggeration of naturally fluctuating bodily states when 
they believe they are perimenstrual (Bernsted, Luggin, & 
Petersson, 1984). Some argue that retrospectively reported 
premenstrual symptoms reflect a woman's stereotyped beliefs 
about menstruation (Paige, 1971;73; Parlee, 1980).

Positive reframing appears to be consistent with 
cognitive theories such as Lazarus's (1966; Lazarus & 
Folkman, 1984) theory of cognitive processes. Lazarus 
proposes that individuals can cope with emotion through 
cognitive maneuvers that alter the meaning of an event,
i.e., cognitive reappraisal. Hence, reappraising the 
menstrual cycle experience by positive reframing may provide 
women a cognitive self-regulation maneuver which may 
diminish negative moods commonly associated with the cyclic 
chronic pattern of PMS. Moreover, positively reframing 
women's perception of the menstrual cycle by providing women 
information on positive concomitants of the menstrual cycle, 
may provide women the opportunity to explore phenomena 
previously unidentified due to sociocultural influences.
A Women's Health Self-Care Model for Perimenstrual Changes

A model of women's health self-care provides the 
conceptual underpinnings for the intervention in this study 
(shown in Figure 3). The model is based on the tenets of the 
biopsychosocial model, Orem's self-care nursing model (1980) 
and the adult learning theory of Knowles (1980).
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Figure 3. A  W oman's Health Self-Care Model for Perimenstrual Changes
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Knowles popularized the term adragogy as "the art and 

science of helping adults learn" (1980, p. 43). Knowles 
assumes that adult learners (a) have a self-concept that is 
moving toward that of a self-directed human; (b) have 
accumulated experience that is a rich resource for learning;
(c) have a readiness to learn that is oriented toward the 
developmental tasks of their social roles; (d) have an 
orientation toward learning that is shifted toward immediacy 
of application in performance (Knowles, 198 0).

The essence of Orem's model of nursing is the concept 
of self-care. Self-care is the person's own "action that 
has pattern and sequence and when it is effectively 
performed contributes in specific ways to human structural 
integrity, human functioning, and human development" (Orem, 
1980, p.37). Self-care activities are learned as the 
individual matures, and they are affected by the cultural 
beliefs, habits, and customs of the family and the society. 
The purpose of nursing in Orem's model of self care is to 
help people to meet their self-care needs.

Assumptions guiding this model include the following:
(a) the woman is recognized as a complex whole with 
multidimensional needs achieving health through a process of 
interaction and balance with a personal, physical, and 
social environment; (b) the woman has the ability and 
motivation to care for herself; (c) the woman is receptive
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to learning about how she can improve her own health status;
(d) the woman is self-directive and responds from the basis 
of accumulated experience and knowledge.

Research Design Alternatives
Until recently, evaluation research has been primarily 

atheoretical. This atheoretical view tends to result in a 
simple input/output or black box type of evaluation (Lipsey, 
1990). This type of evaluation is illustrated by a focus on 
the overall relationship between the inputs and outputs of a 
program without concern for the transformation processes 
that occur in the "black box". Chen (1990) argues such 
simple black box evaluations may provide a general 
assessment of whether or not a program works, but fails to 
identify underlying causal mechanisms that generate the 
treatment effects, thus, limiting awareness of the 
deficiencies of the program for future improvement or 
development.

The atheoretical approach to program evaluation may 
have been a result of the focus on methodological issues 
(Chen, 1990). Proponents of the classical experimental 
paradigm suggest an evaluation is best carried out by 
following the classic randomized experimental design (Cook & 
Campbell, 1979). In the classic experimental design, the 
treatment is manipulated in a controlled setting where 
subjects are randomly assigned to the experimental and
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control groups, variables are objectively measured, and 
experimental results are analyzed with rigorous statistical 
methods. From this perspective, other designs, such as 
preexperimental designs, are sometimes judged by the degree 
to which they approximate the experimental design. In 
contrast, advocates of the naturalistic approach, propose 
that qualitative methods serve best in doing an evaluation 
(Lincoln & Guba, 1985).

These perspectives have provided important 
contributions to the development of program evaluation. 
However, Chen (1990) argues that in relying so heavily upon 
research methods as cornerstones of their approaches, this 
has contributed to the traditional emphasis upon 
methodological and research issues to the neglect of program 
theory in doing evaluations.

Currently, there is a new movement to shift program 
evaluation from method-oriented evaluations to theory- 
oriented evaluations. Lipsey (1990) argues the development 
of a theoretical framework that will differentiate more 
richly the details of causal processes that can serve as a 
basis for planning and organizing evaluation activities.
This movement toward theory-driven evaluations is related to 
the growing recognition that concentration on methods alone 
may not be sufficient either to solve current problems and 
difficulties or to further advance the field of program
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evaluation (Lipsey, 1987).

Focusing on program theory for the future progression 
of program evaluation is a result of the current 
postexperimental perspective (Cook, 1985). The 
postexperimental perspective of "critical multiplism" posits 
that evaluations should plan to use multiple methodologies, 
investigate multiple issues, and consider the views of 
multiple stakeholders. Cook (1985) asserts that critical 
multiplism has advantages over the traditional experimental 
paradigm by reducing possibility of misinterpretation and 
providing information for policy processes.

Program Theory.
A social or intervention program is the planned and 

organized effort to intervene in an ongoing social process 
for the purpose of solving a problem or providing a service 
(Chen, 1990). Current definitions of program theory have 
emphasized the nature of descriptive theory which includes 
the process of describing or explaining facts and 
relationships. Program theory also has the nature of 
prescriptive theory. In program theory, issues such as the 
selection of criteria for judging program performance and 
design and implementation of the treatment involves value 
judgements. Specifically, Chen (1990) posits that 
prescriptive theory in program theory includes action 
orientation (specific strategies for achieving a goal or
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solving a social problem), concern with treatment design and 
implementation, and range or options in choosing outcome 
criteria related to the stakeholders interests and values 
regarding a program.

The theory-driven perspective of program evaluation 
does not share the hard-line opinion of advocates of 
experimental design. Indisputably there are merits in the 
argument that preexperimental designs are limited in 
providing evidence for causal inferences. However, Chen 
(1990) argues that the problem with such arguments is that 
they are stated in the manner of a universal truth, which 
ignores the many contextual situations to which 
preexperimental designs are sensitive. Furthermore, he 
posits that preexperimental designs should be used when they 
are appropriate for considering an evaluation strategy.

The large-sample experimental study has been the 
traditional model for clinical intervention trials. This 
approach has been used extensively in evaluation of drug 
therapeutics for women with PMS. As discussed previously, no 
medication has been consistently shown to be more beneficial 
than placebo. In comparison with extensive trials of 
medications, specific psychological interventions have been 
scarce. Amidst this confusion, women have been bombarded 
with a plethora of lay literature and over-the-counter 
medications aimed at "curing" PMS. Controversy abides as to
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the efficacy of these treatments, however, a consensus 
exists in relation to the necessity of providing education 
and support to women with PMS even though evidence is 
limited.

Nursing has advocated strong interest in health 
promotion. Recent nursing interventions directed towards 
health promotion have reported good results. For example, 
Braden (1992) studied the effects of a community-based 
health-promotion program for persons diagnosed with systemic 
lupus erythematosus and reported significant change in 
levels of depression. Braden (1992) concluded the clinical 
implications of her findings concern the need for further 
development of community-based health programs for persons 
disabled or diagnosed with a chronic illness.

Cyclic phenomena, such as PMS, may be conceptualized as 
a form of a chronic illness. Women who experience 
menstrually-related phenomenon as illness must adapt to a 
chronic, reoccurrence of symptoms, throughout their 
reproductive years. Program evaluation, as advocated by Chen 
(1990) is appropriate when treatment (nursing intervention) 
directly acts on characteristics of the problem (a desire 
for optimum health). Studies using this approach may be of 
benefit in providing information about the program's impact. 
Findings may be of benefit in developing our understanding 
of menstrually-related phenomena, and more importantly,
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contribute to nursing science.

Summary
The preceding literature review emphasized the 

importance of understanding biopsychosocial determinants 
that influence women's menstrual cycle experiences. A 
multidimensional perspective is proposed as guiding research 
and clinical practice for complex phenomena such as 
perimenstrual changes. The conceptual model which 
incorporates biological and psychosocial determinants was 
presented along with empirical evidence of the relevant 
indicators. This multidimensional approach allows for 
investigation and testing of the effects of an intervention 
which is of more heuristic value. The use of
preexperimental designs for evaluation strategy is supported 
and is appropriate when the treatment directly acts on 
characteristics of the problem.

In addition, this review has demonstrated that although 
the majority of menstrual research has focused on negative 
changes associated with the perimenstruum, positive changes 
are known to exist. The psychotherapeutic technique of 
reframing is empirically supported and may be of benefit in 
altering women's perceptions of negative perimenstrual 
changes by providing information on positive concomitants 
associated with menstruation in a support group setting.
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Chapter 3: METHODOLOGY 

Introduction

This chapter presents the methodological plan of the 
study, including, design, sample criteria, and data 
collection procedures. In addition, the instruments are 
presented and description of the intervention are provided.

Research Design
The study used an longitudinal, combined descriptive, 

preexperimental research design to 1) determine 
biopsychosocial outcomes in women with PMS, and; 2) test the 
effectiveness of a nursing intervention with a health 
promotion focus aimed at altering women's perceptions of the 
menstrual cycle. Data on biological determinants were 
collected daily across four menstrual cycles and data on 
psychosocial determinants were collected at three time 
periods, before, during and after treatment. Repeated 
measurements of perceptions of perimenstrual changes were 
obtained at the same time periods and daily across four 
menstrual cycles. The experimental intervention was 
introduced after an eight-week baseline data collection 
period and was examined for its effectiveness along multiple 
parameters.

Selection of a design for program evaluation requires 
consideration of all of the following factors: rigorousness,

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



74
cost, ethics, and the likelihood of maintaining the 
integrity of the design in the field (Chen, 1990). 
Preexperimental designs are appropriate when the treatment 
directly acts on characteristics of the problem. Chen 
(1990) suggests that theory guided strategies for program 
evaluation using the one group pretest-posttest design are 
suitable when the costs of an experimental design are 
prohibitive. Thus, this study is based on the presumption 
that a theory-based program evaluation utilizing a 
preexperimental design is possible in situations where cost 
or other factors preclude the use of a random design (Chen, 
1990).

The use of repeated measurements can decrease the 
influence of extraneous variables threatening internal 
validity, since each person serves as her own control (Cook 
& Campbell, 1979). In addition, the use of repeated measures 
is an appropriate strategy for studying cyclic phenomena and 
complex human responses where the context and time are 
important variables. Selection criteria, use of multiple 
dependent variables, detailed treatment specification, and 
repeated collection of data over time provide sufficient 
controls so that the preexperimental design can be 
considered a true experiment (Chen, 199 0).
Independent Variables

The positive reframing social support intervention is
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the independent variable. Complete protocols can be found in 
Appendix G. Briefly, the experimental treatment is a set of 
cognitive maneuvers with the following aims: (1) provide 
information to women with PMS on self-care measures (2) 
provide cognitive reappraisal maneuvers, i.e., positive 
reframing that alter the meaning of an event. The treatments 
were administered in the context of a peer support group 
which met two hours weekly for four weeks.
Dependent Variables

Due to the biopsychosocial nature of perimenstrual 
changes, multiple dependent variables were necessary to 
determine response across menstrual cycles and to the 
experimental treatment. Outcome measures assessed 
perceptions of perimenstrual changes, and biological and 
psychosocial determinants.

Indicators of perceptions of perimenstrual changes were 
referenced by impairment and activation variables (frequency 
and intensity). Psychosocial determinants were referenced by 
(a) mood fluctuations (level of state and trait anxiety and 
depression), and (b) social resources (level of personal 
resources and partner satisfaction). Biological 
determinants were represented by basal body temperatures to 
determine ovulation and to depict menstrual cycle phases. 
Research Questions

Research questions were addressed at both
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preintervention and postintervention phases.
Preintervention.
The following research questions were addressed at 

baseline to determine the effects of perimenstrual changes 
during phases of the menstrual cycle.

1. Will impairment be higher and activation decreased 
during the perimenstruum?
2. Will anxiety and depression be increased during the 
baseline phase compared to women without PMS?
3. Will partner satisfaction be related to increased 
impairment and anxiety and depression?
4. Will personal resources be low during the baseline 
phase?
Postintervention.
These research questions relate to the effect of the 

experimental treatment.
1. Will impairment be decreased at posttreatment and 
during follow-up compared to the baseline phase?
2. Will activation be increased at posttreatment and 
follow-up compared to baseline?
3. Will anxiety and depression be decreased at 
posttreatment and follow-up compared to baseline?
4. Will partner satisfaction and personal resources be 
increased at posttreatment and follow-up compared to 
baseline?
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5. Will increased activation scores be related to 
decreased perimenstrual impairment, anxiety and 
depression, and increased partner satisfaction?
6. What changes occur over time in perceived 
impairment, activation, anxiety, depression, personal 
resources, and partner satisfaction?
7. What changes occur over time in perceived impairment 
and activation during phases of the menstrual cycle?

Sample and Setting 
A two-tier sampling approach was used to select women 

with PMS. A major criticism of PMS studies is the lack of 
specificity criteria for subject selection. Several authors 
suggest specific criteria are essential for greater 
precision in detecting group differences and differences 
across the menstrual cycle (Mitchell, Woods, & Lentz, 1991). 
Specific inlcusion criteria are essential in PMS studies 
since precision in identifying a PMS sample is important to 
avoid a heterogeneous mix of symptomatic women with problems 
other than PMS influencing their symptoms.

In the first step, women subjects were recruited from 
the community by newspaper ad and flyers. During the 
initial interview, women were screened to determine if they 
met eligibility criteria. Criteria for selection included 
the following: 1) ages 18-45 years; 2) not pregnant or 
lactating; 3) cycle regularity with lengths between 23 and
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35 days; 4) ability to read and write English; 5) married or 
cohabitating with a male partner; 6) access to a telephone; 
7) not currently receiving psychiatric care; 8) self or 
health care provider diagnosis of PMS; 9) use of non- 
hormonal contraceptives.

During the second step, eligible women were asked to 
keep two months of prospective symptom ratings as described 
in the definitional criteria of Late Luteal Phase Dysphoric 
Disorder (LLPDD) in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of 
Mental Disorders (DSM-III-R, APA, 1987). Retrospective 
reports of PMS without prospective documentation are 
unreliable. Several investigators have determined that a 
majority of women who volunteer for PMS studies do not have 
PMS when their symptom-severity patterns are evaluated 
prospectively by daily rating forms (Rubinovr, Roy-Byrne, 
Hoban, Gold, & Post, 1984). Therefore, women were asked to 
complete Form T of the Menstrual Distress Questionnaire 
(MDQ) daily for two cycle lengths (Moos, 1991; Appendix A).

Each MDQ item was scored from 0 (symptom absent) to 4 
(present, severe). Analysis included days 6-10 of the 
postmenses and days -5 to -1 of the premenses. The 
postmenses days were selected to avoid the typically 
symptomatic menses days and to represent a time of 
relatively low estrogen level and before the rapid rise in 
estrogen in the late follicular phase (Speroff, Glass, &

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



79
Kase, 1983). The premenses days were selected because they 
represent the most frequently reported days of symptom 
reporting in the PMS literature.

To be classified as having PMS, women were required to 
meet all of the following criteria: a) a 3 0% increase in 
symptom severity during the 5 days preceding menses 
(premenses) compared with Days 6-10 of the cycle 
(postmenses); b) rating of symptoms as moderate, strong or 
severe as opposed to mild during the premenses; c) moderate 
to severe symptoms on at least 3 of the 6 premenstrual days; 
d) a total of five or more symptoms premenstrually; e) at 
least one moderate to severe emotional symptom; and, f) 
meeting Criteria a-e on two menstrual cycles.

Treatment sessions were conducted in a classroom 
located in a university setting in the northeastern United 
States.

Instruments
The biopsychosocial measures are summarized in Table 1. 

Complete descriptions, permissions letters and human 
subjects forms can be found in Appendices A-E. The 
independent variables are described in relation to the 
concepts: perception of perimenstrual changes, psychosocial, 
and biological determinants. The independent variable is 
the treatment condition characterized as a psychoeducational 
maneuver.
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Table 1.
Concepts. Indicators and Measures

Concepts/Indicators Measure
PERCEPTION OF
PERIMENSTRUAL CHANGES

Impairment MDQ-Form T and C
Activation

PSYCHOSOCIAL
DETERMINANTS 

Moods
Anxiety 
Depression 

Social Resources
Personal Resources 
Partner Satisfaction

BIOLOGICAL DETERMINANTS
Menstrual Cycle BT
Characteristics

MDQ Menstrual Distress Questionnaire 
STAI State and Trait Anxiety Inventory 
DACL Depression Adjective Checklist 
PRQ Personal Resource Questionnaire 
IMS Index of Marital Satisfaction 
BT Basal Temperature

STAI
DACL
PRQ
IMS

Appendix

C
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Screening and Initial Interview Instruments

The Menstrual History Interview (MHI) was completed 
during the first step of the sampling plan by the 
investigator in an interview format to screen potential 
participants for inclusion in the study.

The Background Information Questionnaire (BIQ) was 
completed by eligible participants. This is a form designed 
to elicit participant demographic data, in order to describe 
the sample. (See Appendix D for complete description). 
Perception of Perimenstrual Changes

As an indicator of perception of adaptation to 
menstrual cycle endocrine events, perimenstrual changes 
frequency and intensity were assessed using a self-report 
inventory. The retrospective form was administered at both 
pretreatment and posttreatment to determine treatment 
affect, and again at follow-up to evaluate durability of the 
treatment effect.

The Menstrual Distress Questionnaire (MDQ) Form C and T 
is a standard method for measuring cyclical perimenstrual 
symptoms. The MDQ is widely used as both a research and 
clinical instrument. The MDQ is a 47-item self-report 
inventory that distinguishes cyclical from noncyclical 
changes in physical symptoms, mood, behavior, and arousal 
(Moos, 1991).

1) Retrospective Measurement: Form C of the MDQ is a
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retrospective instrument that assesses menstrual cycle 
symptoms during the phases of a woman's most recent cycle. 
The questionnaire consists of 47 items each describing a 
symptom, which have been grouped into eight factor- 
analytically derived scales: Pain (muscle stiffness, 
headache, cramps, backache, fatigue, general aches and 
pains); Water Retention (weight gain, skin blemish or 
disorder, painful or tender breasts, swelling); Autonomic 
Reactions (dizziness, faintness, cold sweats, 
nausea/vomiting, hot flashes); Negative Affect (loneliness, 
anxiety, mood swings, crying, irritability, tension, feeling 
sad or blue, restlessness); Impaired Concentration 
(insomnia, forgetfulness, confusion, poor judgement, 
difficulty concentrating, distractible, minor accidents, 
poor motor coordination); Behavior Change (poor school or 
work performance, take naps/stay in bed, stay at home, avoid 
social activities, decreased efficiency); Arousal 
(affectionate, orderliness, excitement, feelings of well
being, bursts of energy/activity) ,- Control (feelings of 
suffocation, chest pains, ringing in ears, heart pounding, 
numbness/tingling, blind spots/fuzzy vision).

Moos (1991) describes these scales as being composed of 
empirically interrelated items. The scale labels were 
chosen to reflect the item content as closely as possible. 
The Pain scale contains items usually associated with
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dysmenorrhea, while Water Retention and Negative Affect 
scales include symptoms generally associated with PMS. The 
Autonomic Reactions and Impaired Concentration scales are 
composed of interrelated symptoms not described as 
frequently in the literature. Behavior Change constitutes a 
set of reactions that some women report in relation to the 
menstrual cycle and the Arousal scale taps the "positive" 
reactions. The Control scale is composed of items that are 
endorsed infrequently.

Norms have been established from a sample of 83 9 women. 
The scales were internally consistent (r=.64 to .92), and 
split-half reliabilities varied from .74 to .98. The MDQ is 
sensitive to short term change with moderate to high 
intercycle stability (.39 to .89). The MDQ-C uses a Likert 
rating scale from 0 (no experience of symptom) to 4 
(present, severe). For this study, perimenstrual change 
experiences were summarized using the six scales that 
measure impairment perceptions (Pain, Water Retention, 
Negative Affect, Autonomic Reactions, Impaired 
Concentration, and Behavior Change) and the Arousal scale 
represented activation perceptions.

2) Prospective Measurement: Logue and Moos (1988) 
suggest that retrospective and prospective symptom reports 
should be obtained on the same or a directly comparable 
version of one instrument, thus, Form T was chosen as the
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prospective instrument for this study. In addition, 
prospective daily records of symptoms over two or more 
menstrual cycles are required to identify perimenstrual 
changes reliably (Moos, 1991,). Form T of the MDQ is a 
prospective instrument that enables a woman to describe the 
reactions or symptoms she experiences on a specific day. 
Items are identical to Form C of the MDQ and scales are 
internally consistent (r=.56 to .94). The MDQ-T uses a 
Likert scaling format similar to the MDQ-C. Perimenstrual 
changes were summarized similar to the description in the 
retrospective measurement section.

Daily ratings were compared during postmenses days 6-10 
(where day 1 is the first day of menses) and days -5 to -1 
in the premenses. These days were selected to avoid any 
symptoms associated with menses or ovulation, to be equal in 
length, and to address LLPDD criterion which requires the 
presence of symptoms during the last week of the luteal 
phase and remission of symptoms within a few days after 
onset of the follicular phase (DSM-III-R, 1987).
Psychosocial Determinants

Psychosocial determinants were referenced by mood 
fluctuations and social resources.

Moods.
A number of studies have reported that mood fluctuation 

is a major factor for help-seeking behaviors in women with
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PMS. Measurement of moods in women with PMS has highlighted 
depression and anxiety as indicators. Mood fluctuations in 
this study were assessed using self-report inventories that 
were administered at pretreatment, posttreatment and follow- 
up intervals. The State and Trait Anxiety Inventory was 
used to measure anxiety, and the Depression Adjective 
Checklist was used to measure depression.

The State and Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) consists 
of two separate 20-item rating scales measuring state and 
trait anxiety (Spielberger, Gorusch, Lushene, Vagg, &
Jacobs, 1983). The STAI has been used extensively in 
research and clinical practice. Instructions on the state 
scale require the examinee report how she feels at the time 
of administration, whereas the trait scale instructions ask 
that she indicate how she generally feels. Response choices 
range from 1-4, indicating the extent to which the statement 
describes the individual's feelings.

The essential qualities evaluated by the STAI S~Anxiety 
scale are feelings of apprehension, tension, nervousness, 
and worry. The STAI T-Anxiety scale has been widely used in 
assessing clinical anxiety in medical, surgical, 
psychosomatic and psychiatric patients. Depressed patients 
generally have high scores on this scale. According to 
Spielberger (1983) this scale has proven useful in 
identifying persons with levels of neurotic anxiety and for
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selecting subjects for psychological experiments.

Evidence of concurrent, convergent, divergent and 
construct validity have been demonstrated. The STAI is 
sensitive to short-term change demonstrated by reliability 
estimates that include test-retest stability (.73 to .86) 
and internal consistency (.80 to .93). The STAI has been 
used extensively to measure anxiety in women with PMS 
(Christensen & Oei, 1988; Golub, 1976a; 1976b; Mira et al., 
1985) .

The Depression Adjective Checklist (DACL) is a brief 
measure of two separate 3 2-item rating scales measuring 
state and trait depressive mood (Lubin, 1981). The DACL was 
developed in order to provide brief, reliable and valid 
measures of self-reported depressive mood. The adjective 
checklist format was chosen because of its ease of 
administration and high degree of subject acceptance.

State scale instructions require the subject report how 
she feels at the time of administration, whereas the trait 
scale instructions ask that she indicate how she generally 
feels. Adequate reliability and validity have been 
demonstrated. Form D with intercorrelations of .90 was used. 
Reliability coefficients range from .80 to .93. There is 
evidence that the DACL is sensitive to measure change over 
time with highly significant changes over several testing 
occasions (F=*2.06 to *2.93, p < .05). The DACL has received
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considerable study in measuring depression in women with PMS 
(Golub, 1976a; 1976b; Golub & Harrington, 1981).

Social Resources.
Whereas most studies have focused on symptoms, clinical 

evidence demonstrates that women are bothered most by the 
effects of PMS on interpersonal relationships. To evaluate 
this partner satisfaction and personal resources were 
assessed at pretreatment, posttreatment and follow-up 
periods. The Index of Marital Satisfaction was used to 
measure partner satisfaction, and the Personal Resource 
Questionnaire measured personal resources. Although, neither 
the IMS or PRQ have been identified in previous studies of 
PMS they have received extensive study in other areas.

The Index of Marital Satisfaction (IMS) is a 25-item 
seven-point Likert-type instrument that measures feelings of 
a respondent about behaviors, attitudes, and events that 
occur in a marital relationship and characterize the degree 
of discord or dissatisfaction. It contains statements about 
the spouse, marriage, and expressive feelings and behaviors 
(Hudson & Glisson, 1976). The IMS has a test-retest 
reliability of .96 and content, concurrent, factorial, 
discriminant and construct validity have been demonstrated 
(WALMYR, 1990).

Personal resources were measured by the Personal 
Resource Questionnaire (PRQ). Measurement of the complex,
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multidimensional construct of social support is in its 
infancy. Findings have been encouraging but inconclusive, 
and methodological weaknesses limit implications. Most 
measures have been investigator developed specifically for 
the sample under study. Tilden (1985) suggests instruments 
developed by nurse investigators such as the PRQ, bring much 
needed methodological rigor and continuity to the 
measurement arena since few social support instruments 
provide evidence of reliability and validity. Part II of the 
PRQ developed by Brandt and Weinert (1987) was used to 
assess subjects social networks on five dimensions: 
intimacy, social integration, nurturance, worth, and 
assistance. Part II consists of 25 statements placed on a 
seven point Likert format measuring each of the 5 dimensions 
of social support. Construct validity with intercorrelations 
of .74 and reliability estimates of internal consistency of 
.91 have been demonstrated. Short-term stability was 
obtained by test-retest reliabilities with r=.72.
Biological Determinants

Biological determinants were represented by basal body 
temperatures to depict menstrual cycle characteristics.

Menstrual Cycle Characteristics.
Daily basal temperatures across four menstrual cycles 

were collected and analyzed using the mean temperature 
method described by Vollman (1977) to characterize luteal
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and follicular phases and ovulatory status of the menstrual 
cycle. Although a variety of newer tools are available to 
document cycle phases such as radioimmunoassay measurement 
of serum reproductive hormones, ultrasound visualization of 
the dominant follicle, home kits to measure gonadotropins in 
the urine, and endometrial histology, the luteal phase can 
be measured in a quantitative, noninvasive ways using basal 
temperature methods. Basal temperatures provide a valid and 
inexpensive method to document luteal phase length necessary 
for understanding reproductive physiology in women (Prior, 
Vigna, Schulzer, Hall, & Bonen, 1990).

The thermogenic properties of endogenous progesterone 
have been used to assess the features of the menstrual cycle 
and traditionally, to assist individual women in fertility 
achievement or prevention (Hilgers & Bailey, 1980; Newill & 
Katz, 1982). The normal sequence of preovulatory events is a 
broad surge of estradiol followed by the midcycle LH peak 
and the subsequent release of the ovum. The LH peak is 
considered the most reliable hormonal marker of impending 
ovulation (World Health Organization, 1980). Progesterone 
begins to rise shortly after the LH peak onset, but does not 
reach levels significantly different from follicular phase 
levels for about 24-48 hours. Whenever progesterone rises, 
a secondary oocyte has been produced and usually extruded 
from the ovary. Therefore, progesterone's biological
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effect, elevation of the basal temperature, is a reliable 
method for documenting the hormonal events related to 
ovulation.

Basal temperature data have been interpreted loosely in 
a non-quantitative manner by use of visual patterns (such as 
a dip followed by a rise, nadir, first high point, and 
coverline) (Hilgers et al., 1980). To measure exactly and 
reproduce the length of the follicular and luteal phases in 
large number of menstrual cycles from different women, a 
simple quantitative test is required. The mean temperature 
method as described by Vollman (1977) results in a biphasic 
temperature curve which is an integrated function of 
endocrine ovarian activity. This method requires graphing of 
temperature data. A mean line is drawn across the graph of 
all of the actual temperatures in a given cycle. The start 
of the luteal phase is defined as the first temperature to 
rise above the mean line. Recently, Prior (1990) and her 
colleagues compared this method with the serum LH peak day 
and the luteal phase onset day in 24 cycles of 24 women.
They determined that the mean temperature method is highly 
correlated with the LH peak and is beneficial for 
retrospective cycle analysis.

In this study, the mean temperature method was 
beneficial in determining presence or absence of ovulation 
and the length of the luteal phase for each of the
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participants. Daily measurement of basal temperatures 
proceeded by requesting each woman take her oral temperature 
before rising with a mercury fahrenheit thermometer. 
Temperatures were recorded on a basal temperature record 
(BT) which lists the menstrual cycle day, the calendar day, 
and a section for comments.

Subject Selection 
When women called to inquire about the study, the 

investigator provided a brief explanation of the research 
project and reviewed the specific inclusion criteria with 
those who were interested. A screening appointment with the 
investigator was made for persons who appeared to satisfy 
the study criteria. Potential subjects were made aware that 
the interview was a formal screening procedure to evaluate 
their appropriateness for inclusion in the study. At the 
screening interview, the investigator used the MHI to screen 
potential participants. Women who met the study criteria 
were given a further explanation of the research project.
The investigator emphasized the participant's choice to 
withdraw from treatment at any time during the study without 
incurring ill feelings. When the individual gave informal 
consent, the disclaimer form was reviewed (See Appendix F).

Measurement
The time frame for measurement is presented in Table 2. 

Subjects were involved in the study for 18 weeks from
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Table 2•
Timetable

Screening Baseline Treatment Follow-up
Week# 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18
MHI
BIQ

0 
0

MDQT + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +
BT + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +
MDQC * # X
IMS * # X
PRQ * # X
DACL * # X
STAI * # X

o = one-time assessment 
+ = weekly assessment
* = pretreatment
# = posttreatment 
x = follow-up
MHI Menstrual History Interview
BIQ Background Information Questionnaire
MDQ Menstrual Distress Questionnaire
BT Basal Temperature
IMS Index Marital Satisfaction
PRQ Personal Resource Questionnaire
DACL Depression Adjective Checklist
STAI State and Trait Anxiety Inventory
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initial induction to the last week of follow-up. The first 
phase of data collection occurred during the screening 
interview (Tl). The eight week baseline period comprised the 
second phase of data collection (T2). The MDQ-C, STAI, DACL, 
IMS and PRQ were given during the first week of phase 2, as 
indicated on the timeline, in order to obtain baseline data 
of perimenstrual changes and the impact on the women's 
lives. MDQ-T data collection and basal temperature 
recordings (BT) were also begun during the first week of T2 
and collected weekly. The treatment portion of the project 
was the third data collection phase (T3 and T4). The MDQ-T 
and BT were collected weekly during T3 to gather data to 
monitor perimenstrual changes. The instruments were repeated 
at T4, the last week of treatment, to gather posttreatment 
data necessary for testing the efficacy of the intervention. 
The final data collection stage (T5) was scheduled one month 
after completion of treatment. Follow-up data were 
collected to evaluate the durability of the treatment 
effect.

Procedure
During the screening session and after completion of 

the MHI and a review of the disclaimer form, eligible 
subjects completed the BIQ. Following completion of the BIQ, 
basal temperatures were demonstrated with a return 
demonstration by the individual. Women were then provided
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with a fahrenheit thermometer, instruction sheet, and basal 
temperature record (BT), all of which were reviewed.

The subjects were then provided with the MDQ-C, STAI, 
DACL, IMS, and PRQ instruments with instructions to complete 
these during the first week of the baseline phase (week 3) 
and to return the scales by mail. Participants were then 
taught how to complete the MDQ-T emphasizing the importance 
of filling in the requested information each day. The MDQ-T 
and the BT were returned at the end of week 3 and subjects 
were requested to continue returning these on a weekly 
basis. Women who met specific pre-selection criteria began 
the treatment sessions during week 11. Women who did not 
meet pre-selection criteria were offered the support group 
sessions at a later date. Women who participated in the 
intervention completed the posttest MDQ-C, STAI, DACL, IMS, 
and PRQ at the last class during week 14. This was repeated 
during week 18 of the follow-up period to assess durability 
of treatment effects. An instruction card reminding the 
participants of the dates for completion of measures during 
the baseline phase and the date and time of the first 
treatment session was given out during the screening 
session. A reminder was mailed prior to the first treatment 
session. In addition, women were contacted by phone weekly 
to remind them to mail in the MDQ-T and BT, and to determine 
if there was any problems completing the daily procedures.
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Description of the Intervention 

Positive Reframing Social Support (PRSS) is a 
psychoeducational intervention which reflects a group 
approach that allows for social support and education in a 
group setting (Reid & Maddocks, 1987). PRSS supports a 
comprehensive plan of health promotion using a variety of 
educational and behavioral methods. Women were actively 
involved during the sessions with opportunities to integrate 
new skills specific to the individual's situation.

Course content was divided into four, two hour units 
which focused on self-care interventions commonly associated 
with PMS. PRSS followed a pre-determined protocol, which was 
led by the investigator. The first unit provided an overview 
of PMS which included a menstrual cycle overview and review 
of proposed etiologies, symptoms, and treatments for PMS.
The second unit introduced possible nutritional theories of 
PMS and an overview of suggested lifestyle changes in diet. 
The third unit presented information purporting the general 
health benefits of exercise and the final unit reviewed 
methods for stress reduction.

The positive reframing component was embedded in each 
of the four units, along with specific course material, 
aimed at reframing women's perceptions of their menstrual 
cycle experiences. For example, during the first unit, a 
historical review of menstruation was presented including a
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discussion of effects of cultural attitudes on the menstrual 
cycle experience. In unit two, increased activity in 
relation to nutrition was emphasized. Week three reviewed 
affects of increased beta-endorphins from exercise on 
feelings of well-being and energy. In addition, effects of 
PMS and partner relationships was explored followed by 
encouragement to involve the woman's partner in 
identification of positive changes. Creativity, self- 
awareness, and staying positive were the central tenets in 
week four (See Appendix G).

In attempts to enhance transfer of the positive 
reframing intervention to the home environment homework 
assignments were provided to each of the women and discussed 
during the following support group session. Homework 
assignments are essential to the success of positive 
reframing (I/Abate et al., 1986). A homework assignment is a 
set of instructions that the person is to follow. Homework 
assignments also serve to transfer the intervention from 
classroom to home. L'Abate and colleagues (1986) suggest 
homework assignments are beneficial in changing specific 
behaviors and are frequently employed by family therapists. 
Although empirical evidence is lacking, anecdotal reports 
suggest homev/ork assignments are essential to the success of 
positive reframing. See Appendix H for further description 
and rationale.
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CHAPTER 4: DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS 
Introduction

In this chapter, data are presented for women 
participants in relation to biopsychosocial outcomes. The 
characteristics of the participants are described followed 
by results of perceptions of perimenstrual changes over time 
and during menstrual cycle phases.

Characteristics of the Sample
Twenty-six women who met initial selection criteria 

were invited to participate. During the first month of the 
baseline period four women dropped out due to time 
constraints, loss of interest, and refusal to continue daily 
recordings. At the conclusion of the baseline period (T2) 
three women were excluded because they did not meet specific 
pre-selection criteria. Nineteen women began the treatment 
portion of the project with one individual dropping out 
after one week due to pregnancy.

Eighteen women completed the study and their 
demographic characteristics are described in Table 3. 
Women's ages ranged from 23-45 years with a mean of 36.8 
(SD=5.97). The majority of the women were Caucasian with 
only one minority participant representing the African- 
American population.

Approximately 80% of the women were married compared to
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Table 3.
Descriptive Statistics for Age. Household Income. 
Occupation. Employment Status, and Education Level

Category
Percentage

n

20-30
31-40
41-45

Age (N=18)
2 11.1 

11 61.1 
5 27.8

Caucasian
African-American

Ethnicity (N=18)
17 94.4 
1 5.6

Married
Cohabitating

Marital Status (N=18)
14 77.8 
4 22 . 2

$10,000-$20,000 
$20,001-$30,000 
$30,001—$40,000 
$40,000 and above

Household Income (N=18)
2 11. 1 
2 11. 1 
5 27 . 8 
9 50.0

(table continues!
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Descriptive Statistics for Age, Household Income.
Occupation. Employment Status, and Education Level

Category n
Percentage

Student
Occupation (N= 

3
18)

16.7
Service Worker 1 5.6
Clerical Worker 2 11.1
Craftsman 1 5.6
Sales Worker 2 11.1
Professional 9 50. 0

0-20

Employment Status (N=18) 
Number of Hours Worked/Week

4 22.2
21-40 10 55. 6
41-60 4 22.2

High School Graduate
Education Level 

1
(N=18)

5.6
Trade/Business School 2 11.1
Some College 5 27.8
Associate Degree 4 22 . 2
Baccalaureate Degree 6 33 . 3
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women who were cohabitating with their partners (22.2%). The 
average number of years women spent with their partners was 
9.8 9 (SD=5.82) with a range from 1 to 22 years. Household 
income demonstrated a slightly higher than average income 
with 78% (n=14) of the women reporting combined incomes of 
$30,000 and above. Occupations were diverse and ranged from 
student to professional with half of the women reporting 
professional occupations (n=9). This professional trend is 
reflected in educational levels with slightly more than 75% 
of the women reporting some college education with 33% 
reporting bachelor's degrees and higher (n=6). The numbers 
of hours women reported working per week averaged 3 3.6 
(SD=15.6)

Gynecological Characteristics of the Sample
Table 4 summarizes the gynecological characteristics of 

the sample. The majority of the women report a menstrual 
cycle length between 26-30 days (77.8%) with menses lasting 
1-5 days (77.8%). Most of the women report previous full- 
term pregnancy with an average of 1.22 children living at 
home (Median=2, SD=.43). Only one individual reported a 
previous tubal ligation and, as is typically reported in PMS 
studies, the majority of the women have been on oral 
contraceptives previously (88.9%).

The vast majority of women report diagnosing their PMS 
themselves (90%) with only two individuals noting PMS was
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Table 4 .
Descriptive Statistics for Menstrual Cycle Characteristics.
Pregnancy History. Oral Contraceptive Use. Tubal Ligation.
Diagnosis. Symptom Characteristics, and Self-Help Methods

Percentage
Category n

Menstrual Cycle Length (N=18)
22-26 Days 4 22.2
26-30 Days 14 77.8

Pregnancy History (N=18)
Yes 14 77.8
No 4 22.2

History of Oral Contraceptives (N=18)
Yes 16 88.9
No 2 11.1

History of Tubal Ligation (N=18)
Yes 1 5.6
No 17 94.4

(table continues)
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Precmancv Historv. Oral Contraceptive Use. Tubal Liaation.
Diacmosis. Symptom Characteristics . and Self'-Help Methods

Category n
Percentage

Weight Gain (N==18)
Yes 15 83 . 3
No 3 16. 7

Weight Gain in Pounds (N==18)
0-2 2 11. 2
1-3 8 44 . 4
4-6 7 38 . 8
6-10 1 5.6

Diagnosis of PMS (N:= 18)
Self 16 88 . 9
Physician 2 11. 2

Moderate
Severe

Degree of 
6 

12

Symptoms (N=18)
33 . 3 
66.7

(table continues)
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Precrnancv Historv. Oral Contraceptive Use, Tubal Liaation.
Diacmosis, Svmotom Characteristics, and Self-Help Methods

Category
Percentage

n

Personal Life 
Professional Life 
Both

Affect of PMS (N=18)
3 16.7 
2 11.1 

13 72.2

Yes
No
Missing

History of Charting Symptoms (N=18) 
9 50.0 
8 44 . 4 
1 5.5

Gradually
Dramatically

PMS Symptoms End (N=18)
10 55.6 
8 44.4

Yes
No

Symptom Free Time (N=18)
15 83.3 
3 16.7

(table continues)
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Descriptive Statistics for Menstrual Cycle Characteristics. 
Pregnancy Historv. Oral Contraceptive Use. Tubal Ligation. 
Diagnosis. Symptom Characteristics, and Seif-Help Methods

Category
Percentage

n

3 weeks 
2 weeks 
1 week
Less than 1 week

Length of Symptom Free Time (N=18) 
5 27.8
9 50. 0
3 16.7
1 5.6

Puberty
Use of the Pill 
After Pregnancy 
Not Sure

Symptoms First Began (N=18)
3 16.7
3 16.7
8 44 .4
4 22.2

Yes
No

Routinely Exercise (N=18)
10 55.6
8 44.4

(table continues)
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Preanancv Historv. Oral Contraceptive Use. Tubal Liaation.
Diacmosis. Svmptom Characteristics, and Self-Help Methods

Percentage
Category n

Frequency of Exercise 
One to two times/per week 5 
Three to five times/week 5

(N=18)
50. 0 
50. 0

Self-Help Methods 
Dietary Changes 7 
Stress Reduction 4 
Vitamins 7

(N=18)
38 .9 
22 .2 
38 . 9
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diagnosed by their physicians (Obstetrics/Gynecology).
Almost half of the women (44.4%) report symptoms of PMS 
began following a pregnancy, while the remainder report 
their PMS began following puberty (16.7%), following use of 
contraceptives (16.7%) and the remainder unsure (22.2%).
More than 80% of the women report experiencing some weight 
gain during the perimenstruum (n=15) with the majority 
reporting weight gains between 1-6 pounds (n=15).

A large percentage (66.7%) of the women report 
experience of PMS symptoms as being severe with a large 
majority noting their symptoms affect both their personal 
and professional life (72.2%). More than half of the women 
noted their PMS symptoms end gradually and well into 
menstruation (n=10) with the majority reporting a symptom 
free time averaging two weeks (n=15).

Methods the women used to treat their PMS are 
characteristic of self-help methods and include charting of 
symptoms (50%) with an average of 1.29 months (SD=1.18), 
exercise (55.6%), dietary changes (38.9%), stress reduction 
(22.2%), and vitamin therapy (38.9%).

Menstrual Cycle Characteristics 
Daily basal temperatures across four menstrual cycles 

were collected and analyzed using the mean temperature 
method to characterize luteal and follicular phases and 
ovulatory status of the menstrual cycle (Vollman, 1977).
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Although, no absolute conclusions can be made about 

ovulatory status, results suggest that women were ovulatory 
with mean luteal phase length averaging 12.5 days. The Basal 
Temperature Record (BT) was beneficial in determining 
postmenses days 6-10 by having women report their menstrual 
bleed days. Graphing of the basal temperatures and analysis 
of mean temperature were advantageous in determining 
premenses days -5 to -1. These days were chosen to compare 
daily ratings to avoid any symptoms associated with menses 
or ovulation, to be equal in length, and to address LLPDD 
criterion (DSM-III-R, 1987).

Preintervention Hypotheses
Hypotheses tested at baseline addressed the effects of 

perimenstrual changes during phases of the menstrual cycle. 
Hypothesis one states, "Impairment will be higher and 
activation decreased during the perimenstruum." To test 
this, t-tests were conducted to compare intermenstrua1 phase 
impairment and activation with premenstrual and menstrual 
phases. Retrospective MDQ Form C results demonstrated that 
cycle phase was not significant for activation, however, 
impairment was significant during menstrual (p=.000) and 
premenstrual phases (p=.000) as seen in Table 5. The finding 
that impairment was significantly higher during the 
perimenstruum was not surprising since women who seek help 
for PMS typically have higher severity criteria and lower
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Table 5.
T-tests CoitiDarina Baseline Impairment and Activation Between
Intermenstrual and Premenstrua1/Menstrua1 Cvcle Phases

Intermenstrual 
Group Mean

Menstrual 
Group Mean

t P

Impairment 6.33 29.9 5.05 *.000
Activation 6.38 4.33 -1.48 . 157

Intermenstrual 
Group Mean

Premenstrual t 
Group Mean P

Impairment 6.33 43.3 9.05 *.000
Activation 6.29 3.5 -2.27 . 036

*p<.01
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activation scores.

To further compare women's baseline responses of 
perceptions of perimenstrual changes, scales from the 
retrospective MDQ (Form C) were compared with normative 
data. Table 6 summarizes scores for menstrual, premenstrual, 
and intermenstrual phases of the women's most recent cycle. 
Scores were consistent with the normative group except for 
negative affect and impaired concentration which were 
considerably higher at premenstrual and menstrual phases and 
behavior change which was higher at the premenstrual phase.

To test hypothesis two which states, "Anxiety and 
depression will be increased during the baseline phase as 
compared to women without PMS", sample means and standard 
deviations were also compared to normative data. Table 7 
reports means and standard deviations for state and trait 
anxiety and depression for women during the baseline phase 
compared to normative samples. Mean state and trait anxiety 
and state depression scores were considerably higher than 
controls. Trait depression scores for the normative group 
were unavailable (Lubin, 1981).

Pearson Product Moment Correlations were calculated to 
test hypothesis three which states, "Partner satisfaction 
will be related to increased impairment and anxiety and 
depression." The strength of these correlation coefficients 
are described using the following categories: a) little, if
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Table 6.
Comparison of Sample to Normative Group of Means
of MDO Form C Scales for Each Phase of Most Recent Cycle
at. Baseline

M-S M-N P-S P-N I-S I-P
Scale

Pain 6.7 5.2 6.0 4.0 1.6 1.8
Water
Retention

3.9 3.1 1.7 3.3 0.2 1.1

Autonomic
Reaction

0.8 1.1 .08 0.8 0.3 0.4

Negative
Affect

11. 1 6.2 17.8 6.4 1.9 2.9

Impaired
Concentration

4.8 2.6 7.4 2.3 1.4 1.5

Behavior 2.6 2.5 4.0 1.8 0.9 0.9
Arousal 4.3 3.4 3.5 3.4 6.3 3.8

Note. M=Menstrual
P=Premenstrual
I=Intermenstrual
S=Sample
N=Normative Group (N=2,381, Moos, 1991)
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Table 7.
Comparison of Sample to Normative Group of Means 
of STAI and DACL at Baseline

Sample Norm 
Group

Measure
'State Depression 11.5 8.1
bState Anxiety 41.8 36.1
Trait Anxiety 41.8 35.6

Note. aN=14 50 (Lubin 1981)
bN=345 females ages 19-49 (Spielberger et. al, 1983)
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any (0.00 to .25); b) low (0.26 to 0.49); c) moderate (0.50 
to 0.69); d) high (0.70 to 0.89) and very high (0.90 to 
1.00) (Munro, Visintainer, & Page, 1986). Correlations 
between partner satisfaction and impairment, anxiety, and 
depression were not significant and ranged from r = -3 to 
.32 (Table 8). These results suggest partner satisfaction 
has little to low relationship to women's experiences of 
perimenstrual changes at baseline.

To determine if personal resources were low during the 
baseline phase (Hypothesis 4) mean scores were compared with 
posttreatment and follow-up scores. The baseline phase mean 
of 12 6.8 was lower than posttreatment mean 13 5.6 and follow- 
up phase mean of 135.7 which was significant (p=.000), 
indicating women's personal resources were lower at 
baseline. Means and standard deviations for comparison 
groups were unavailable (Brandt & Weinert, 1987).

Postintervention Hypotheses
Hypotheses tested postintervention related to the 

effect of the experimental treatment. To examine hypotheses, 
repeated measures analyses of variance were used, with two 
repeated factors examined. The first repeated factor to be 
analyzed was cycle phase (phase). Cycle phase includes 
menstrual, premenstrual and intermenstrual phases for the 
retrospective measure (MDQ-C) and premenstrual and menstrual 
phases for the prospective measure (MDQ-T). The second
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Table 8.
Correlations Between Partner Satisfaction and Premenstrual 
Phase Impairment. Anxiety, and Depression at Baseline Phase

Partner Satisfaction

Impairment . 07 (P = .4)
Anxiety

State . 12 (P = .31)
Trait -.12 (P = .32)

Depression
State -.07 (P = .04)
Trait -.03 (P = • 08)

*p<.01
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repeated factor was time which includes baseline, 
posttreatment and follow-up time periods for the 
retrospective MDQ-C. Time for the prospective MDQ-T includes 
four month intervals with month one and month two as the 
baseline phase, month three the treatment phase, and month 
four as follow-up. A conservative p value (p < .01) was used 
to reduce risk of type I error. Type 1 error is increased in 
studies that have essentially little control through design.

Results relative to hypothesis one which states, 
"Impairment will be decreased at posttreatment and during 
follow-up compared to the baseline phase" were compared with 
both prospective and retrospective instruments. As 
demonstrated in Table 9, there were significant differences 
for main effects (phase and time) and interaction (phase x 
time) for both retrospective and prospective measures. To 
further demonstrate this, Figures 4 and 5 illustrates 
differences in impairment mean ratings for cycle phase at 
various time points. Figure 4 shows a considerable decrease 
in premenstrual and menstrual impairment scores from 
baseline to posttreatment as well as follow-up. Figure 5 
shows prospective impairment mean ratings were similar to 
retrospective, however, mean ratings were considerably lower 
in Month 2.

Hypothesis two which states, "Activation will be 
increased at posttreatment and follow-up compared to
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Table 9.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Perimenstrual Change Variable Impairment

Variable F df P

Retrospective MDQC
Impairment

Phase 23 .59 2, 34 .000*
Time 16.6 2,34 . 000*
Phase x Time 10.7 4,68 .000*

Prospective MDQT
Impairment

Phase 51.96 1,17 . 000*
Time 6.03 3,51 . 001*
Phase x Time 4.64 3,51 .006*

*p<. 01

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



116

^  Menstrual H  Premenstrual H  Intermenstrual 

Time
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Follow-up

0 10 20 30 40 50 
Impairment Scale MDQC

Figure 4. Mean ratings for Impairment Scale 
on Retrospective Menstrual Distress 
Questionnaire Form C
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Time
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Month 2
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Impairment Scale MDQT

Figure 5. Mean ratings for Impairment Scale 

on Prospective Menstrual Distress 

Questionnaire Form T

120
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baseline" was analyzed in a manner similar to hypothesis 
one. Although, results were non significant for main effects 
or interaction (Table 10), premenstrual phase mean ratings 
increased notably at posttreatment and follow-up time 
periods on the retrospective MDQ-C and during treatment and 
follow-up for the prospective MDQ-T (See Figure 6 and 7).

Table 11 demonstrates results of the analysis of 
hypothesis three which states, "Anxiety and depression will 
be decreased at posttreatment and follow-up compared to 
baseline." Anxiety was measured by the STAI and depression 
was measured by the DACL at three time periods (baseline, 
posttreatment and follow-up). There were no significant 
interactions for state and trait anxiety and trait 
depression. However, the main effect of time was significant 
for state depression (p =.000). Figure 8 demonstrates mean 
ratings for state and trait anxiety decreased slightly at 
posttreatment and follow-up. Whereas, Figure 9 illustrates a 
considerable decrease in state depression from baseline to 
posttreatment with slight decreases in trait depression at 
posttreatment and follow-up.

Hypothesis four states, "Partner satisfaction and 
personal resources will be increased at posttreatment and 
follow-up compared to baseline phase." Partner satisfaction 
was measured by the IMS, and personal resources was measured 
by the PRQ, at the same time points as anxiety and
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Table 10.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Perception of Perimenstrual Change Variables

Variable F df P

Retrospective MDQC
Activation

Phase 1.81 2,34 .179
Time .78 2,34 .468
Phase x Time 2.91 4,68 .028

Retrospective MDQT
Activation

Phase .26 1,17 .617
Time 2.83 3,51 .047
Phase x Time 3.14 3,51 .033

*E<-01
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Figure 6. Mean ratings for Activation Scale on 
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Figure 7. Mean ratings for Activation Scale on 
Prospective Menstrual Distress Questionnaire 
Form T
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Table 11.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Mood Variables

Variable F df P

State Anxiety 
Time 1.65 2, 34 .208

Trait Anxiety 
Time 2.09 2, 34 . 139

State Depression 
Time 10.59 2,34 . 000*

Trait Depression 
Time .98 2,34 .385

*g<.01
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depression. Results as displayed in Table 12 demonstrate 
that partner satisfaction was not significant, however, 
personal resources was significant for time (p =.000). 
Figures 10 and 11 illustrate the mean increase from baseline 
to posttreatment for both partner satisfaction and personal 
resources which was consistent at follow-up.

To determine if increased activation scores were 
related to decreased premenstrual impairment, anxiety and 
depression, and increased partner satisfaction (Hypothesis 
5), Pearson Product Moment Correlations were calculated for 
both posttreatment and follow-up time periods. As seen in 
Table 13, correlations between activation and impairment, 
anxiety, depression, and partner satisfaction at 
posttreatment and follow-up time periods were non 
significant and ranged from -.36 to .44). These results 
suggests that increased activation scores have little to low 
relationship with negative perimenstrual changes, mood 
variables, and social resources.

Two hypotheses were tested that related to changes over 
time. The first was, "There will be changes over time in 
perceived impairment, activation, anxiety, depression, 
personal resources, and partner satisfaction (Hypothesis 6). 
The second hypothesis addressed cycle phase and states, 
"There will be changes over time in perceived impairment and 
activation during phases of the menstrual cycle" (Hypothesis
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Table 12.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for
Social Resource Variables

Variable F df P

Partner Satisfaction 
Time 2.77 2, 34 . 077

Personal Resources 
Time 10.45 2, 34 . 000*

*E<.01
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Figure 11. Mean ratings for Personal Resources
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Table 13.
Correlations Between Activation and Premenstrual Phase 
Impairment. Anxiety. Depression, and Partner Satisfaction at 
Posttreatment and Follow-Up Phases

Activation

Posttreatment
Impairment . 09 (P = .36)
Anxiety

State -.28 (P = . 13)
Trait .33 (P = . 09)

Depression
State -.36 (P = .07)
Trait -.34 (P = .08)

Partner Satisfaction .44 (P = . 03)
)llow-Up
Impairment .21 (P = .2)
Anxiety

State -.15 (P = . 28)
Trait .05 (P = .4)

Depression
State -.17 (P = .27)
Trait -.19 (P = .22)

Partner Satisfaction .31 (P = .11)
*E<-01
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7)  •

To determine effects of time and cycle phase the Tukey 
post hoc procedure was used which provides a comparison 
between all pairs of means. Keppel (1991) proposes the Tukey 
test as the post hoc procedure generally recommended for 
most experimental situations. Theoretically motivated 
research, produces experimental designs that generate a 
limited number of meaningful comparisons, which generally 
will not include all possible pairwise comparisons but 
rather a smaller number of pairwise comparisons combined 
with a couple of complex comparisons. The Tukey test may be 
used to maintain the error rate at the chosen value of alpha 
for the entire set of pairwise comparisons.

As presented earlier, there were significant 
differences for interaction effects (phase x time) for 
retrospective and prospective impairment. The post hoc 
procedure demonstrated significant differences between 
Months 1 and 2 (baseline) and Month 3 (treatment) (p = .000) 
for prospective data (MDQ-T) and significant differences 
during premenstrual phase (p = .001) on retrospective 
reports (MDQ-C).

Further analysis of MDQ scales demonstrated significant 
differences for retrospective (MDQ-C) negative affect during 
premenstrual (p = .000) and menstrual phases (p = .007) and 
during menstrual phase (p = .003) pain. Significant post hoc
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comparisons for prospective reports (MDQ-T) found 
significant differences between Months 1 and 2 (baseline) 
and Month 3 (treatment) for behavior change (p = .006), 
impaired concentration (p = .006), negative affect (p =
.000) and water retention (p = .007). In addition, there 
were significant cycle phase effects during the premenstrual 
phase Months 1 and 2 on negative affect (p = .000).

Perimenstrual Change Scales
To further examine the effects of the experimental 

treatment on perimenstrual changes, MDQ scales were 
analyzed. Perimenstrual change impairment, as defined in 
this study, was comprised of the following factor 
analytically derived scales: pain, water retention, 
autonomic reactions, negative affect, impaired 
concentration, and behavior change. The arousal scale was 
used to tap positive reactions and labeled activation. 
Results for activation are discussed in the previous 
section. Table 14 reflects items specific to each scale used 
to describe impairment.

The main effects of cycle phase for the MDQ-C 
(menstrual, premenstrual, and intermenstrual) were 
significant for all of the scales except autonomic reaction 
(Table 15). Time (baseline, posttreatment, and follow-up) 
was significant for pain, autonomic reaction, negative 
affect, and impaired concentration. Interaction effects
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Table 14.
MDQ Scale Items

Scale
Pain Impaired Concentration

1. Muscle Stiffness 23. Insomnia
5. Headache 27. Forgetfulness

10. Cramps 31. Confusion
14. Backache 32. Poor Judgement
19. Fatigue 36. Difficulty Concentrating
21. General Aches/Pains 40. Distractible

Water Retention 44. Minor Accidents
2. Weight Gain 46. Poor Motor Coordination
6. Skin Blemish/Disorder Behavior Change

11. Painful/Tender Breasts 24. Poor School/Work
15. Swelling Performance

Autonomic Reactions 28. Take Naps, Stay in Bed
3. Dizziness,Faintness 33. Stay at Home
7. Cold Sweats 37. Avoid Social Activities

12. Nausea/Vomiting 41. Decreased Efficiency
16. Hot Flashes Arousal

Negative Affect 25. Affectionate
4. Loneliness 29. Orderliness
8. Anxiety 34. Excitement
9. Moods Swings 38. Feelings of Well-Being

13. Crying 42. Burst of Energy/Activity
17. Irritability
18. Tension
20. Feeling Sad/Blue
22 . Restlessness

Note. MDQ item numbers are given for each item.
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Table 15.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Retrospective Menstrual Distress Questionnaire Form C Scales

Variable F df P

Pain
Phase 15.19 2,34 .000*
Time 11.18 2,34 .000*
Phase x Time 2.13 4 , 68 . 086

Water Retention
Phase 21.88 2 , 34 . 000*
Time 1.47 2,34 .243
Phase x Time 1.98 4,68 . 108

Autonomic Reaction
Phase 3.18 2 , 34 . 054
Time 7.89 2 , 34 . 002*
Phase x Time 3.61 4 , 68 . 010*

Negative Affect
Phase 39.96 2,34 . 000*
Time 33.94 2 , 34 . 000*
Phase x Time 15.89 4, 68 . 000*

*p<.01
(table continues)
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Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Retrospective Menstrual Distress Questionnaire Form C Scales

Variable F df P

Impaired Concentration
Phase 7.73 2,34 . 002*
Time 6.86 2, 34 . 003*
Phase x Time 4 .27 4, 68 . 004*

Behavior Change
Phase 6.08 2, 34 . 006*
Time 2.62 2, 34 . 087
Phase x Time 1.81 4, 68 . 137

*E<.01
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(phase x time) were significant for autonomic reaction, 
negative affect, and impaired concentration. Mean 
comparisons revealed a consistent pattern of higher ratings 
during the premenstrual phase which decreased considerably 
from baseline to posttreatment for all scales during the 
premenstrual phase with slight decreases or little change at 
follow-up (Figures 12 through 17).

Analysis of prospective data (MDQ-T) was similar to 
MDQ-C results which revealed significant differences for the 
main effect of cycle phase (menstrual and premenstrual) for 
all scales except autonomic reaction (Table 16). Time (Month 
1 and 2 baseline, Month 3 treatment, Month 4 follow-up) was 
significant for autonomic reaction, negative affect, and 
behavior change and negative affect was significant for 
interaction effect. Figures 18 through 23 illustrate mean 
rating changes during the four-month time period. Although, 
data from Months 1 and 2 were characterized as the baseline 
phase, premenstrual mean ratings decreased from Month 1 to 
Month 2 for pain, water retention, autonomic reaction, 
impaired concentration, and behavior change. Slight change 
was noted pain, water retention, autonomic reaction, and 
behavior change during the premenstrual treatment phase 
(Month 3). Negative affect had the most notable change in 
premenstrual mean ratings during the treatment phase with 
Month 2 mean of 44.1 to Month 3 mean of 29.6. Considerable
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Figure 17. Mean ratings for Behavior 

Change Scale on Retrospective Menstrual 

Distress Questionnaire Form C
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Table 16.
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for 
Prospective Menstrual Distress Questionnaire Form T Scales

Variable F df P

Pain
Phase 11.02 1,17 .004*
Time 3 . 3,51 .026
Phase x Time .62 3, 51 .603

Water Retention
Phase 33.51 1,17 .000*
Time .55 3,51 .653
Phase x Time .40 3,51 .755

Autonomic Reaction
Phase 5.26 1,17 .035
Time 4.47 3,51 .007*
Phase x Time 3.4 3,51 .025

Negative Affect
Phase 70.83 1,17 .000*
Time 9.83 3 , 51 .000*
Phase x Time 9.88 3,51 .000*

*p<.01
(table continues)

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



14 3
Summary of Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance for
Prospective Menstrual Distress Questionnaire Form T Scales

Variable F df P

Impaired Concentration
Phase 16.52 1,17 . 001*
Time 2.66 3,51 .058
Phase x Time 1.32 3,51 .278

Behavior Change
Phase 14.16 1,17 .002*
Time 6.28 3,51 .001*
Phase x Time 2 .79 3,51 .050

*E<•01
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decreases in mean ratings from treatment to follow-up 
occurred for pain, autonomic reaction, negative affect, and 
behavior change scales.

Summary
The results of data analysis were presented in this 

chapter. In sum, results demonstrate that there was a 
significant decrease in impairment on retrospective and 
prospective measures during cycle phases and time periods. 
Retrospective data analysis found a significant decrease in 
state depression and a significant increase in personal 
resources. Anxiety and partner satisfaction did not differ 
significantly, nor, did activation scores. Furthermore, 
activation was not significantly correlated with 
premenstrual impairment, anxiety, depression and partner 
satisfaction.

Tests to determine significant cycle phase and time 
differences supported significant decreases between baseline 
and treatment time periods on prospective reports and during 
the premenstrual phase on retrospective reports. Analysis of 
MDQ scales found significant decreases for retrospective 
negative affect during premenstrual and menstrual phases and 
during menstrual phase pain. Retrospective MDQ scale 
analysis found significant decreases between baseline and 
treatment phases for behavior change, impaired 
concentration, negative affect, and water retention.
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Further analysis of MDQ scales found significant cycle 

phase differences for all of the impairment scales except 
autonomic reaction and time was significant for pain, 
autonomic reaction, negative affect, and impaired 
concentration. Interaction affects were significant for 
autonomic reaction, negative affect, and impaired 
concentration.

Prospective MDQ scale analysis found identical 
significant differences for cycle phase and autonomic 
reaction, negative affect, and behavior change was 
significant for rime. In addition, negative affect had a 
significant interaction effect.
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CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION 

Introduction

The current research was among the first to test the 
effects of an innovative nursing intervention. The 
intervention was a health promotion program which provided 
social support and a positive reframing component for the 
purpose of diminishing perimenstrual impairment among women 
with PMS across four menstrual cycles. Results indicated 
that although perimenstrual activation did not increase 
significantly, impairment did decrease. In addition, there 
were significant changes from baseline to follow-up on state 
depression and personal resources variables.

In this chapter, interpretations of the research 
findings are presented. In addition, limitations of the 
study, implications for nursing practice and recommendations 
for further research are addressed.

Demographic and Gynecological Profile
A summary of demographic and gynecological information 

showed that the research results are most generalizable to 
married professional women with slightly higher than average 
incomes. The majority of women in this study were between 37 
and 40 years old, were educated beyond high school, and had 
borne at least one child. The women's menses lasted between 
1-5 days with a menstrual cycle length between 26-3 0 days.
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As is typical of the general population, most women 

self-diagnosed their PMS with the onset of symptoms 
following anovulatory intervals. Furthermore, women describe 
their symptom experience as severe which affects both their 
personal and professional life. Negative affect, behavior 
change, and impaired concentration, were most distressing to 
women which is consistent with earlier findings (Woods,
1985) that perimenstrual negative affect symptoms produce 
more negative attitudes than any other symptom group.

The women's ages, lifestyles, gynecological histories, 
symptom severity, and self-care activities are similar to 
women with PMS who seek help. Age, for example, has been 
identified by several investigators. The symptoms of 
irritability and depression associated with PMS was first 
described by Lloyd (1963) as the "mid-thirties" syndrome, 
pointing out that the modal age seems to lie around the 35th 
year. Dalton (1990) a well-known British physician who 
coined the term PMS in the early 1950's, also notes an 
increasing incidence of PMS in both childless and parous 
women with a peak occurrence between the ages of 35 and 44.

Younger women appear to experience more symptoms during 
the menstrual phase compared to older women who have more 
premenstrual symptoms (Golub & Harrington, 1981). This was 
supported in a more recent study by Rivera-Tovar and Frank 
(1990) who compared the severity of symptoms between
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undergraduate students and women seeking treatment for PMS 
and found students' symptoms were somewhat less severe, with 
significantly fewer complaints of fatigue and impaired 
concentration.

Ovulation may account for the age-related differences 
in symptoms. Metcalf and Mackenzie (1980) note that although 
only 62% of women between the ages of 2 0 and 24 ovulate in 
every cycle, approximately 91% of women between the ages of 
30 and 39 ovulate regularly. Because anovulatory cycles lack 
pre-and post-ovulatory variations in estrogen and 
progesterone, the age difference in the incidence of 
ovulation may explain the age difference in premenstrual 
symptom severity.

However, age-related psychosocial factors and 
environmental stress cannot be ruled out. As seen in this 
study, women in their thirties are more likely to be 
married, employed, and caring for small children. These are 
often stressful years for women, who are burdened by the 
demands of numerous responsibilities, such as career, child 
care, housework, and partner relationships. Lack of sleep, 
fatigue, poor dietary and exercise habits, may contribute to 
symptom exacerbation during the premenstruum. Symptom 
exacerbation has been linked to environmental stressors and 
symptom reporting is a function of social stress (Woods et 
al., 1992).
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Effects of pregnancy and oral contraceptives must also 

be considered. In this study, the women had at least one 
pregnancy with most using oral contraceptives previously. 
Women often date the onset or the worsening of PMS to a 
post-partum phase or post-contraceptive phase. For example, 
in a study of 5,457 women who responded to a questionnaire 
in a woman's magazine, Warner and Bancroft (1990) found 
parity was related to the prevalence of PMS and in a study 
of women in a clinic group of PMS patients, 45% claimed PMS 
began shortly after pregnancy (Sanders, Warner, Backstrom & 
Bancroft, 1983). Although contraceptives are frequently 
prescribed to women with PMS, Wilcoxon, Schrader, and Sherif 
(1976) found that women on oral contraceptives showed a 
premenstrual peak in negative affect and, Andersch and Hah 
(1981) noted some women were found to experience severe PMS 
after they stopped taking birth-control pills.

Women responded to a variety of activities that 
alleviated their symptoms. Symptom relief activities 
resemble self-care behaviors seen in other studies of 
women's health-seeking behavior for PMS (Woods, 1985). These 
activities included charting, exercise, vitamins, and stress 
reduction. The majority of the women were well-educated 
which may relate to an increased cognitive awareness, since 
the majority of the women self-diagnosed their PMS and their 
symptom relief activities are commonly advocated in self
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help books for PMS (Dalton, 1990; Harrison, 1985).

In sum, women participants fit the PMS description of a 
mid-thirties profile with potentially stressful lives trying 
to balance family and careers. Onset of PMS symptoms was 
similar for these women which began following pregnancy, 
puberty, and use of contraceptives. Furthermore, the women's 
symptom severity pattern and sociocultural background are 
typical of women who seek help for PMS.

Intervention Effects 
In this section intervention effects in relation to the 

conceptual framework and existing research are discussed. 
Perimenstrual Change Perceptions

Perimenstrual change perceptions to be discussed 
include impairment and activation variables.

Impairment.
Although data exist from previous studies supporting 

categories of perimenstrual symptoms, this study has 
extended the characterization of perimenstrual impairment as 
a complex phenomenon. As evidenced by the data set, a 
cluster of negative symptoms, labeled "impairment", varied 
with the menstrual cycle, rising in severity during the 
perimenstruum, and declining during the intermenstruum. 
Findings from this study showed there were significant 
decreases for perimenstrual impairment for women who 
participated in the Positive Reframing Social Support
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intervention (PRSS) on both prospective and retrospective 
measures. Analysis revealed effects for cycle phase, time 
and an Phase x Time interaction on both prospective and 
retrospective measures. The effect for time indicated that 
significantly decreased experience of impairment was 
reported between baseline and treatment intervals. Mean 
comparisons for cycle phase revealed that impairment 
decreased during the premenstruum.

To further explore this, individual MDQ scales that 
were used to typify impairment (pain, water retention, 
autonomic reaction, negative affect, and behavior change) 
were additionally analyzed. Moos (1991) describes the pain 
scale as items associated with dysmenorrhea, water retention 
and negative affect as PMS, and autonomic reactions and 
impaired concentrations scales reflect interrelated symptoms 
not as frequently described in the literature. Behavior 
change is a set of reactions women report in conjunction 
with the menstrual cycle.

Retrospective and prospective analysis found similar 
cycle phase variation as did other studies using MDQ Form C 
(Golub, 1976b; Woods, Most, & Dery, 1982) and MDQ Form T 
(van den Akker & Steptoe, 1985). Cycle phase revealed 
significance was identical for the MDQ-C and MDQ-T which 
included all scales except autonomic reaction. Time was 
found to be significant on retrospective pain, autonomic
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reaction, negative affect, and impaired concentration scales 
and for prospective autonomic reaction, negative affect, and 
behavior change scales. The effect for cycle phase indicated 
that significantly fewer experiences of negative affect were 
reported during the premenstrual and menstrual phase and 
during the menstrual phase for pain. The effect for time 
indicated there were significant decreases in behavior 
change, impaired concentration, water retention, and 
negative affect between the baseline and treatment phase, 
suggesting the intervention had significant effect on 
symptoms related to PMS. It is important to note however, 
that negative affect also decreased significantly between 
Months 1 and 2, suggesting women's responses may have been 
affected by the knowledge that they were participating in a 
study aimed to relieve symptoms of PMS.

Although symptom severity was not identified in this 
study, women who participated may be typical of a severe 
pattern of perimenstrual impairment. Women who participate 
in PMS treatment programs tend to have higher scores on 
perimenstrual impairment than controls as was demonstrated 
at baseline for women in this study. For instance, Clare 
(1983) focused on a group of 170 women attending a clinic 
for treatment of PMS. The average MDQ score for the PMS 
group was three times as high as that of a group of normal 
women. Moreover, there was a highly significant difference
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between the average MDQ scores of the PMS clinic women and 
those of nonclinic women who reported some premenstrual 
symptoms, Sanders, Warner, Backstrom, and Bancroft (1983) 
examined cycle-related mood and physical symptoms among 55 
women with normal ovulatory cycles. One group attended a 
clinic for severe PMS, while the other two groups were 
volunteers, either with a history of PMS (nonclinic) or 
without such a history (no-PMS). As expected, there were 
large differences among these three groups on the MDQ pain, 
water retention, negative affect, and impaired concentration 
scales. The clinic PMS women reported significant cyclic 
fluctuations in moods and symptoms, while nonclinic PMS 
women reported fluctuations in some areas, and the no-PMS 
women reported them in only two areas (headaches and breast 
tenderness). Such data highlight the range of individual 
differences and point out the need for severity criteria to 
select women for future studies.

Perimenstrual Activation.
This study did not find significant increases in 

perimenstrual activation, however, mean ratings increased 
considerably which may have contributed to the significant 
decreases in perimenstrual impairment.

Identification of positive changes during the 
perimenstruum has only recently begun to be addressed and 
tends to be descriptive in nature. This study was among the
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first to test whether providing women information on 
positive concomitants associated with menstruation may 
diminish women's negative perimenstrual changes.

Woman have traditionally been defined as ill or deviant 
because of the endocrine events leading to menstruation. 
Members of the medical profession historically, have viewed 
menstruation as disease requiring treatment, thus, 
contributing to women's view of menstruation as a "curse." 
Although, it could be argued that in this study PMS was 
viewed in the context of illness, the use of the term 
perimenstrual changes, was a beginning attempt to encourage 
participants to view their experiences within a healthy 
context. Furthermore, providing women information on 
positive concomitants and encouraging identification of 
positive changes may have encouraged women to redefine their 
menstrual experiences. Anecdotal comments during class 
sessions support this premise. Comments such as "I never 
thought about my need to be alone, as a time for creativity" 
and, "I never considered anything good when I am 
premenstrual" were abundant as women began to reframe 
menstruation.

Women completed homework assignments in which they were 
to assess positive changes followed by daily recordings. 
These data were not analyzed because of the personal nature 
of the journals and may have been of benefit to assess
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positive change experience. To measure activation 
retrospectively and prospectively, the MDQ arousal scale was 
used. The arousal scale on the MDQ contained five items 
which measured feelings of well-being, orderliness, 
excitement, affection, and, bursts of energy and activity. 
Although, the MDQ is the most frequently cited instrument 
used in menstrual cycle research, results of the arousal 
scale have received little attention. Moreover, the scale is 
limiting and does not measure other positive changes that 
have been cited in the literature such as increased sex 
drive (Halbreich & Endicott, 1987), creativity (Martin,
1987), and, feelings of being on top of the world (Woods et 
al., 1992).

It has been pointed out that many investigations are 
restricted to women attending special PMS clinics and that 
these women may reflect tacit cultural assumptions about the 
negative influence of the menstrual cycle. Only a few 
studies have empirically examined positive changes in normal 
women and further studies are needed to complement the 
current interest in negative symptoms within an illness 
orientation. The study conducted by Woods and colleagues 
(1992) is an example of positive findings from a study with 
an illness perspective. The authors asked 514 normal women a 
series of open-ended questions in relation to perimenstrual 
symptoms and health-seeking behavior and found many women
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perceive positive effects of menstruation such as 
affirmation of fertility and normalcy. Studies such as this 
one have challenged the assumptions held by menstrual cycle 
researchers and clearly indicates the need to conduct more 
extensive research on menstrual cycle phenomena. Research 
instruments need to include positive items so that women 
may have the opportunity to provide a more expansive view of 
the continuum of menstrual cycle experiences.
Psychosocial Determinants

Psychosocial determinants to be discussed include 
anxiety, depression, personal resource, and partner 
satisfaction variables.

Anxiety.
Results of this study did not find significant 

differences in state or trait anxiety. At baseline women's 
scores were considerably higher than controls (Table 6) 
indicating women who participated in the study had higher 
levels of anxiety than women without PMS. This is 
characteristic of women seeking help for treatment of PMS 
who typically meet severe PMS criteria (Clare, 1983; Sanders 
et al., 1983). Although, there were no significant 
differences in this study, women's mean scores decreased and 
were more similar to those of control groups at follow-up.

State anxiety results may have been different if cycle 
phase had been considered. This study retrospectively tested
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anxiety at three time points (baseline, posttreatment, and 
follow-up) and lack of cycle phase measurement may account 
for the inconsistencies. The insignificant findings may be 
due to fluctuations in anxiety which is characteristic of 
state anxiety.

For example, when Golub (197 6a) compared state and 
trait anxiety and depression between the premenstrual and 
intermenstrua1 phases of the menstrual cycle, she found 
depression and state anxiety were significantly higher in 
the premenstruum. This was similar in the study conducted 
by Mira and colleagues (1985) who found state and trait 
anxiety scores to be higher in the premenstrual phase as 
compared with the follicular phase.

Although the STAI was used to measure anxiety, it could 
be argued that anxiety did decrease significantly as 
measured by the MDQ. The negative affect scale of the MDQ 
measured items typical of the anxiety/depression construct 
and there were significant differences on both prospective 
and retrospective measures.

Depression.
There was a significant decrease in state depression. 

This finding is not surprising considering depression has 
been a major factor contributing to help-seeking behaviors 
for women. Depression was measured at the same time 
intervals as anxiety and even though there was significance,
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results may have been influenced by administration of the 
instrument at three time points, without consideration of 
cycle phase.

In addition, items on the negative affect scale of the 
MDQ also measure depression. The association between 
depression and anxiety is growing stronger and is 
collectively labeled dysphoria. This relationship has been 
examined by Sherry (1988) and colleagues; they found a 
strong correlation between anxiety and depression scores and 
menstrual symptoms in healthy women. Furthermore, the 
present term used in the DSM-III-R "Late Luteal Phase 
Dysphoric Disorder" highlights the dysphoria aspect.

These results suggest that either daily recordings of 
mood changes or precise premenstrual cycle measurement is 
needed to document dysphoric changes during the 
premenstruum. In addition, although the STAI and the DACL 
have provided wonderful insight into menstrually related 
mood changes future instrument development is needed to 
conceptualize LLPDD.

Personal Resources.
Of particular interest was the finding that personal 

resources was significantly increased. This suggests that 
social support in the context of a support group 
intervention may have been of benefit to women participants.

In this study, the social support intervention fit
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Gottlieb's (1988) description of a support group because the 
sessions were professionally led, time-limited, membership 
was affixed, and did not engage in social action, lobbying, 
advocacy, or public education. The intervention employed in 
this study was a support group intervention which Gottlieb 
(1988) describes as a network with a special purpose and 
with properties that exert as much influence on its 
supportive functions as do properties of the natural 
network. The support group brings to bear a new set of ties 
that supplements the natural network's resources or 
compensates for deficiencies in its psychosocial provisions, 
offering participants a specialized personal community 
composed of people with common problems, life experiences, 
or misfortunes.

The chief elements of a support group's design include 
the group's composition. The member's ease of communication, 
empathic understanding, identification with one another, and 
inferences they make about their own function will be 
strongly determined by their similarity to one another. 
Communication will be easier if the parties are similar in 
educational background and verbal skills, and empathic 
communication will be more likely if the parties face the 
same adversity.

As described earlier, the women who participated in the 
support group fit the PMS profile. Women were similar in
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educational and ethnic backgrounds, and more importantly,
PMS experiences. Women were interested in the didactic 
material, specifically, current research and treatment for 
PMS. Also during breaks, women networked and shared their 
experiences with one another. It is possible that women may 
have benefited from meeting other women with similar 
experiences which led to an informal network. This may have 
been a source of validation for the women, since women who 
seek help for PMS typically do not share PMS experiences 
with family and friends. This may be in part due to the 
levity in which PMS is perceived within the dominant culture 
(Mortola, 1993) or because of the cyclical nature of symptom 
experience. Women were able to discover that they were not 
unique in their situations which may have encouraged them to 
feel less emotionally isolated, and more receptive to coping 
strategies employed by other members (Gottlieb, 1988) .

The positive reframing component along with the social 
support group may have contributed to effecting change in 
women's attitudes toward PMS and their beliefs about ways of 
overcoming their cyclical experiences. Levy (1979) referred 
to this as a process of cognitive transformation which is 
consistent with Lazarus and Folkman's (1984) cognitive 
reappraisal theory. Furthermore, the support group with a 
self-help component may not only have brought about 
cognitive changes but may also have encouraged members to
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find positive meanings.

Although personal resources were increased, it is 
difficult to speculate about the processes intervening 
between the delivery of support and its impact in a given 
intervention context since there are numerous rival 
hypotheses regarding social support's mechanism of action. 
The numerous empirical studies testifying to social 
support's benefits rarely disclose how the support arose in 
the first place. The determinants of support are largely 
unknown with research mainly providing instruction about the 
character of naturally occurring support. Support group 
interventions attempt to generate support among strangers 
and must therefore invent a special set of conditions to 
either simulate natural support to create an effective 
substitute. Research specific to this aspect is limited and 
conditions are undefined.

Partner Satisfaction.
Although empirical evidence is limited, Keye and his 

colleagues (1986) posit that women who seek help for PMS 
frequently harbor marital problems. However, in this study, 
at baseline, partner satisfaction was not found to be 
related to increased impairment and anxiety and depression 
scores. Findings from this study are consistent with the 
study by Morse and colleagues (1988) who found no evidence 
of association between level of marital adjustment and
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premenstrual symptoms.

Results may have been different if cycle phase had been 
accounted for. The data for partner satisfaction were also 
collected retrospectively at the above noted time intervals. 
Daily reports also may have been beneficial to compare 
follicular and luteal phase differences. Only recently, has 
measurement of marital satisfaction begun to surface based 
on anecdotal reports from women that suggest the quality of 
one's relationship with partner/spouse may come into focus 
during the premenstruum. However, the empirical link between 
marital satisfaction and premenstrual dysphoria remains 
unclear which demonstrates the need for more in depth 
documentation of the impact of PMS on partner relationships. 
Biological Determinants

In contrast to its use in clinical medicine, basal 
temperature monitoring has rarely been used in longitudinal 
studies of normal reproduction. Prospective menstrual cycle 
studies have provided only information regarding cycle 
length because a convenient tool for assessment of luteal 
phase length has been lacking.

In this study, biological determinants were represented 
by basal body temperatures to determine ovulation and to 
depict menstrual cycle phases. This method was chosen 
because of cost-restraints of serum and urinary analysis of 
gonadal steroid hormones. Basal temperature quantification
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of luteal phase length and ovulation has been limited by a 
number of problems which include: 1) taking the temperature 
at variable times of day (in relation to awakening time); 2) 
subject errors in reading temperatures; 3) errors in 
graphing of temperatures; 4) insufficient quantitative 
documentation of the relationships between temperature 
shifts, ovarian morphological changes, and hormonal 
patterns. Each of these problems was individually addressed 
in this study. For example, during the screening session 
women were provided with written instructions as well as a 
demonstration/return-demonstration of taking, reading, and 
documenting their temperatures. Women were directed to take 
their temperatures upon arising and weekly phone calls 
reiterated this point. Quantitative analysis was established 
with the mean temperature method which demonstrated women 
were ovulatory and aided in establishing mean luteal phase 
length (Vollman, 1977). These findings are consistent with 
the study by Metcalf and Mackenzie (1980) who postulated 
that older women ovulate regularly and may account for 
premenstrual symptom severity.
Summary

The PRSS intervention was effective in reducing 
perimenstrual impairment and state depression. In addition, 
the social support component may have contributed to women's 
increase in personal resources. Although activation did not
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significantly increase mean rankings did increase notably. 
The positive reframing component of the intervention may 
have contributed to the significant decrease in impairment 
and depression by encouraging women to redefine menstrual 
cycle experiences.

Research Issues 
Research issues include selection criteria and use of 

retrospective versus prospective reports.
Selection Criteria

Before involving participants in the study, nine 
screening criteria were required of all women. These 
criteria were previously presented in the Sample and Setting 
section in Chapter 3 along with a brief justification for 
their inclusion. Implication of these criteria controlled 
for confounding factors that have called into question the 
validity of previous PMS studies.

During the second stage of subject selection, women 
were asked to keep two months of prospective symptom ratings 
as described in the definitional criteria of LLPDD in the 
DSM-III-R. LLPDD differs from other diagnoses in DSM-III-R 
because it requires the documentation of symptom change by 
prospective, daily records. In this nosology, the term "Late 
Luteal Phase Dysphoric Disorder" is described as a syndrome 
in which the dominant symptom is mood changes during the 
luteal phase (perimenstruum). Although, this definition has
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been beneficial in providing criteria for clinicians and 
researchers, its psychiatric focus clearly excludes somatic 
symptoms associated with PMS. Furthermore, the criteria do 
not exclude any history of concomitant psychiatric disorder 
or premenstrual exacerbation of any underlying disorder.

Instead, the term premenstrual molimina has been 
suggested to describe the somatic and emotional symptoms 
associated with menstruation that are not disruptive or 
disabling and are related to the neuroendocrine events of 
the menstrual cycle (Mortola, 1993). To address premenstrual 
exacerbation of an underlying disorder, the term 
premenstrual magnification (PMM) has been proposed 
(Harrison, 1985). This may reflect chronic symptom distress, 
that is, consistently high severity throughout the menstrual 
cycle. For example, symptoms of any preexisting condition 
such as thyroid disorder, hypertension, schizophrenia, etc., 
will be magnified during the perimenstruum and do not 
necessarily mean the woman has PMS. Until further research 
is conducted to develop specific typologies of perimenstrual 
phenomena, these terms may be beneficial in portraying the 
variety of experiences of women and will aid in development 
of severity level criteria.

All the women who participated in this study met 
current LLPDD criteria as outlined in Chapter 3. However, 
this standardized base may have resulted in a PMS sample
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that included women with a wide diversity of symptom 
severity. Recent work by Mitchell and colleagues (1991) may 
have been of more benefit in providing a homogenous sample 
to detect group differences and differences across the 
menstrual cycle. The authors provide a criterion-based 
classification system reflecting the combination of severity 
level and amount of change in severity across the menstrual 
cycle to identify different symptom-severity patterns in 
menstruant women. This may be of benefit in providing more 
homogeneous samples, reduction of misclassification bias, 
enhancement of statistical power, and demonstration of more 
consistent results across studies.
Retrospective versus Prospective Reports

This study used both retrospective and prospective 
measures to gather data about perimenstrual changes. 
Criticisms abound regarding the use of retrospective reports 
to measure cyclical phenomena. For many years, women with 
PMS were distinguished solely on the basis of clinical self- 
reports. This practice continued until it became clear that 
these reports often gave evidence of greater cyclicity than 
could be found in prospective ratings and that women who 
reported severe symptoms showed no demonstrable pattern of 
cyclical change that was clearly premenstrual. This finding 
has led to the current focus on daily ratings as the best 
way of measuring and ultimately understanding women's
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premenstrual experiences.

Researchers have dismissed retrospective reports 
because they have repeatedly shown to "inaccurately" reflect 
daily symptom experience. This observation did not occur 
with the instruments used to measure perimenstrual changes 
(MDQ-C and MDQ-T); however, this may have been evident with 
findings in relation to mood and social resource variables. 
Daily measurement or at best cycle phase determination may 
have provided a different view of women's psychosocial 
experiences and their relationship to menstrual cycle 
phenomenon.

Although a common finding is that the incidence or 
rated severity of premenstrual symptoms tends to be higher 
in retrospective accounts than in daily ratings, 
perimenstrual impairment and activation findings were found 
to be similar. The inconsistencies may be due to different 
procedures used to collect the two types of data, and the 
subsequent confounded variation due to the procedures. 
Failure to find a correlation may be due to the instrument 
used to collect prospective reports, rather than that which 
was used to collect retrospective reports. Logue and Moos 
(1986) emphasize that "to address this issue adequately, 
retrospective and concurrent symptom reports should be 
obtained on the same or directly comparable version of one 
instrument", which was employed in this study (p. 394).
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Besides determination of which instrument to use for 

prospective and retrospective reports, PMS studies have been 
criticized for limiting data collection to one month. 
Diagnostic criteria for LLPDD specifically requires daily 
recordings of symptom experience for two months. In this 
study, data were collected over four menstrual cycles. It is 
worth noting that a pattern of cyclicity was observed for a 
number of symptoms, most of which were primarily mood- 
related. Ratings were higher in the premenstruum followed by 
menstruum and lowest in the intermenstrual phase. 
Furthermore, many symptoms were rated higher across the 
cycle during the first month of the baseline phase compared 
with the second month. The decline during the second month 
indicated the cyclical pattern was not changed but just 
altered in magnitude. As suggested previously, the decreased 
ratings may have been due to the knowledge that the women 
were participating in a study aimed at symptom relief. In 
addition, a similar pattern of decreased reporting has often 
been found in PMS studies and is usually attributed to the 
non-specific placebo effect of making daily ratings. This 
underscores the importance of assessing symptoms over more 
than one cycle to obtain an accurate and reliable picture of 
menstrual cycle experiences.

Limitations of the Study
For the advocates of the experimental paradigm,
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preexperimental designs are unsuitable for program 
evaluation. Arguments center around threats to internal 
validity which do not permit adequate causal inference. Chen 
(1990) counters this by positing that the problem with such 
arguments is that they are stated in the manner of a 
universal truth, which ignores the many contextual 
situations to which preexperimental designs are sensitive. 
Furthermore, he notes that the total rejection of 
preexperimental designs not only gives these designs an 
unwarranted pejorative label, it also hinders understanding 
of the potential contributions that preexperimental designs 
can make in dealing with issues in evaluation research.

Chen suggests the use of a preexperimental design when 
an intervention program directly changes the characteristics 
of a problem. Simply stated, when the intervention is 
introduced, the problem is automatically alleviated or 
solved at least for a period of time. The effectiveness of 
the intervention will be strengthened if the stakeholders 
attempt to compare the relative effectiveness of the present 
program with the performance of a past one. If this is not 
possible, as in this study, issues in the outcome domain, 
such as whether to focus on short-term effect, or long-term 
effect should be a major concern.

The choice to use a preexperimental design was based on 
the prohibitive costs of an experimental design. Significant
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time constraints to the investigator developed related to 
support group and data management. Daily reports for four 
months were voluminous and the use of a control group with a 
similar sample size would have been unmanageable for one 
investigator.

Another limitation is related to study requirements. 
Women who responded to the initial recruitment were 
enthusiastic about the study focus but when informed about 
daily data collection for four months interest waned. This 
similarly became a problem during data collection when 
weekly reports were not returned by several women. To 
ameliorate this, data were collected via telephone contact 
daily which resulted in fewer missing data. This may have 
contributed to a response bias; this effect has not been 
investigated and should be considered in future studies 
gathering longitudinal data. Future studies that employ this 
method should implement a data collection protocol if the 
daily phone contact strategy is utilized.

Menstrual cycle characteristics determination would 
have been strengthened by the use of more sophisticated 
measures such as urinary or serum gonadal steroid analysis. 
The choice to use basal temperatures recordings was due to 
cost restraints and unavailability of lab access. Although 
these data were beneficial in depicting ovulation, 
reliability is questioned due to women's procedures in
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taking and recording their temperatures.

The theoretical underpinnings that guided development 
of the intervention was based on the tenet of the 
biopsychosocial model (Keye & Trunnell, 1986), Orem's self- 
care nursing model (1980), and the adult learning theory of 
Knowles (1980). The intervention provided a number of 
behavioral and cognitive orientations directed towards 
positively reframing women's perceptions of perimenstrual 
changes. Due to the multifaceted nature of the intervention 
it is difficult to determine what may have contributed to 
treatment effect. Many of the suggestions were self-care 
focused (e.g., dietary supplementation, dietary 
modifications, exercise, stress reduction) and their 
individual effects to treatment outcomes were not measured. 
It is possible that women may have done all, some, or none, 
of the self-care suggestions. Also it is conceivable that 
either the cognitive component or the social support network 
embedded in the intervention may have had the most impact on 
statistical significance.

Lastly, the sample, size was smaller than originally 
planned which affects generalization of results and may have 
influenced statistical analysis. Limited sample size was due 
to screening criteria and daily recording commitments.

Significance
This study has addressed two questions: what are the
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perceptions for women with PMS of biopsychosocial outcomes 
related to perimenstrual changes, and, what is the 
effectiveness of a nursing intervention with a positive 
reframing and social support component for women with PMS? 
Intervention effects have already been discussed along with 
suggestions which may have strengthened treatment results.

Although a preexperimental design can establish 
statistical significance, the study results should also be 
evaluated for clinical importance. Recently, investigators 
have advocated for clinical significance as a criterion for 
evaluating therapeutic outcomes, however, there is little 
consensus about the definition of "clinical significance " 
(Jacobson, Follette, & Ravenstorf, 1984). In general, a 
clinically significant change should be a change in the 
dependent variable that is of practical importance.

Clinically significant change can be determined when 
the change is apparent to significant others. In this study, 
it may have been beneficial to have partners rate the 
woman's perimenstrual change experience using the MDQ. This 
subjective assessment from the individual's significant 
other may have been beneficial in determining changes in 
behavior and performance, attainment of normal functional 
levels, confirmation of impairment and activation levels, as 
well as concordance with daily ratings.

Conclusions and Suggestions for Future Research
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Results of this study provided descriptive data of 

biopsychosocial outcomes related to perimenstrual changes. 
The relationships among impairment, activation, anxiety, 
depression, personal resources, and marital satisfaction 
during four menstrual cycles have been described. This study 
has contributed to nursing science by developing and 
empirically testing a nursing intervention that utilized a 
unigue psychotherapeutic technique known as positive 
reframing. This was accomplished by providing women 
information on positive concomitants of the menstrual cycle 
with the intent of reframing women's perceptions of negative 
menstrual cycle experiences.

This study has made two significant contributions to 
nursing science. First, the study used a longitudinal, 
combined, descriptive, preexperimental design which provided 
a unique contribution to program evaluation. Traditional 
experimental designs with their emphasis on methodological 
and research issues have failed to identify underlying 
causal mechanisms that generate the treatment effects. 
Instead, a focus on program theory for program evaluation is 
proposed and is a result of the current postexperimental 
perspective (Cook, 1985). Program theory is both descriptive 
and prescriptive by nature. Prescriptive theory in program 
theory includes action orientation, concern with treatment 
design and implementation, and range or options in choosing
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outcome criteria related to the stakeholder's interests and 
values regarding a program. The health promotion focus of 
this study was ideal for cyclical phenomena conceptualized 
as a chronic illness. The intervention specifically acted on 
characteristics of the problem, and the theoretical 
framework that guided this study differentiated causal 
processes which now may serve as a basis for planning and 
organizing future evaluation activities. Furthermore, 
empirical data have been generated to begin development of 
an explanatory model for perimenstrual change experience 
involving biopsychosocial dimensions.

The second contribution is the study's impact on 
assumptions guiding menstrual cycle research. Only, 
recently have the normal somatic and emotional symptoms 
associated with menstruation been separated from an illness 
paradigm. Previously PMS incidence reports ranged from 9 0- 
95% which leaves the 5-10% not experiencing PMS 
statistically abnormal. The illness perspective of the 
medical system is a cultural system with ideas and practices 
that pervade popular culture and its assumptions influence 
scientific endeavors. Use of the term "perimenstrual 
changes" was an attempt to break away from the typical 
symptom view and instead focus on women's experiences. It 
seems essential that researchers reevaluate their 
assumptions about menstruation which reinforce and maintain
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the status quo. Studies such as this one, contribute to the 
growing awareness of diverse experiences and more 
importantly, challenge the widely held belief that 
menstruation is aberrant.

Suggestions for future research include larger samples 
with experimental designs to test specific intervention 
effects. In this study, social support was combined with the 
positive reframing component and although there were 
significant results, it would be beneficial to test social 
support separate from positive reframing to determine which 
made the most contribution. In addition, effects of 
vitamins, exercise, and stress reduction, should be tested 
as well as women's attitude towards menstruation.

The impact of studies such as this one challenges 
assumptions towards other rites of life events in women's 
lives such as menarche and menopause. For example, Ruble and 
Brooks-Gunn (197 9) have commented on how a pre-pubertal 
girl's expectations of menstruation and the premenstrual 
period are likely to affect later reports of symptoms, Only 
recently, has menopause been considered an appropriate topic 
of conversation. The intervention tested in this study may 
be of benefit for both pre-menarcheal girls and pre
menopausal women. Positively reframing menstrual cycle 
events has the potential to alter women's experiences 
throughout the reproductive lifecycle.
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HDQ FORM C Code#

Most Week Remainder
Recent Before of Cycle
Period Period

1. Muscle Stiffness2. Weight G a i n _______________________________________
3. Dizziness, faintness _________________________
4. loneliness__________________________________________
5. Headache ___________________________________6. Skin blemish,disorder _________________________
7. Cold sweats__________________________________________8. flnxietv_____________________________________________9. Mood swings _________________________
10. Cramps _ _____________________________________
11. Painful, tender breasts _________________________
12. Nausea, vomiting____________________________________
13. Crying_____________________________________________
14. BacknrJti _________________________
15. Swelling (breasts, abdomen)_________________________
16. Hot Flashes_________________________________________
17. Irritability________________________________________
18. Tension____________________________________________
19. Fatigue ______________________________________20. Feel j nq sad/blue _________________________
21. General aches/pains _________________________
22. Restlessness________________________________________23. Insomnia _____________________________________
24. Poor school/work perfornancej'_________________________
25. Affectionate _______ _________________________
26. Feelings of suffocation ________________________27. Forgetful ness ________________________________
28. Take nape, stay in bed ~~_________________________
29. Orderliness________________________________________
30. Chest pains_________________________________________
31. Confusion__________________________________________
32. Poor judgement______________________________________
33. Stay at home________________________________________
34. Excitement_________________________________________
35. Ringing in ears_____ ________________________________
36. Difficulty concentrating _________________________
37. Avoid social activities_______________________________
38. Feelings of well-being_______________________________
39. Heart pounding______________________________________
40. Distractible _____________________________________
41. Decreased efficiency _________________________
42. Bursts of energy, activity _________________________43. Nurrbness, tingling__________________________________
44. Minor accidents _______________________________
45. Blind spots, fuzzy vision _________________________
46. Poor motor coordination______________________________
47. Increased appetite__________________________________

Descriptive Categories
0 no experience of synptam
1 Present, mild
2 Present, moderate
3 Present, strong
4 Present, severe
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MDQ FORM T 
Descriptive Categories
0 no experience of symptom
1 Present, mild D2 Present, moderate A
3 Present, strong Y
4 Present, severe 1
Cycle Day:_______________  ___
Bleeding  __________  ___
1. Muscle Stiffness__________
2. Weight G a i n _____________
3. Dizziness, faintness __
4. Loneliness_____________  __
5. Headache ____ __
6. Skin blemish,disorder __
7. Cold sweats________________8. Anxiety^________________ __
9. Mood swings __
10. C r a m p s __________
11. Painful/tender breasts __
12. Nausea, vomiting______ __
13. Crying________________  __
14. Backache __
15. Swelling______________  __
16. Hot Flashes __
17. Irritability______________
18. Tension_______________  __19. Fatigue ________  __
20. Feeling sad/blue __
21. General aches/pains______
22. Restlessness______________
23. I n s o m n i a __________
24. Poor school/work 

performance_______________
25. Affectionate ____ _____
26. Feelings of suffocation__
27. Forgetfulness __
28. Take naps, stay in bed __
29. Orderliness_______________
30. Chest pains___________  __31. Confusion_____________  __
32. Poor judgement________  __
33. Stay at home__________  __
34. Excitement____________  __
35. Ringing in ears______  __
36. Difficulty concentratrng_
37. Avoid social activities__
38. Feelings of well-being __
39. Heart pounding________  __
40. D i s t r a c t i b l e ______  __
41. Decreased efficiency __
42. Bursts of energy/activity43. Numbness, tingling  __[
44. Minor accidents __
45. Blind spots/fuzzy vision_
46. Poor motor coordination__
47. Increased appetite_______

Code#

D D D D D D
A A A A A A
Y Y Y Y Y Y
2 3 4 5 6 7
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STAIT Code#____
A number of statements which people have used to describe themselves are given below. Read each statement and then mark the appropriate column 
to the right of the statement to indicate how you generally feel. There 
are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend too much time on any one 
statement but answer which seems to descibe how you generally feel.

Not at Somewhat Moderately Very
all So Much

1. X feel pleasant............ 1 2 3 4
2. I feel nervous and restless.1 2 3 4
3. X feel satisfied with myself

2 3 4
4. I wish I could be as happy as 

others seem to be........ . 1 2 3 4
5. I feel like a failure.....  1 2 3 4
6. X feel rested..............  1 2 3 4
7. I am "cool, calm and 

collected".................  1 2 3 4
8. I feel that difficulties 

are piling up so that I cannot 
overcome them .......... 1 2 3 4

9. I worry too much over something 
that really doesn't matter..1 2 3 4

10. I feel happy.............  1 2 3 4
11. I have disturbing thoughts.1 2 3 4
12. I lack self-confidence... 1 2 3 4
13. I feel secure............ 1 2 3 4
14. I make decisions easily.. 1 2 3 4
15. I feel inadequate.......  1 2 3 4
16. I am content.............  1 2 3 4
17. Some unimportant thought runs 

through my mind and botherB me........................ 1 2 3 4
18. I take disappointments so keenly 

that I can't put them out 
of my mind...............  1 2 3 4

19. I am a steady person....  1 2 3 4
20. I get in a state of tension as 

I think over my recent concerns 
and interests............ 1 2 3 4
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STAIS Code#
A number of statements which people have used to describe themselves are 
given below. Read each statement and then mark the appropriate column 
to the right of the statement to indicate how you feel right now, that 
is, at this moment. There are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend 
too much time on any one statement but give the answer which seems to 
describe your present feelings best.

Not at Somewhat Moderately Very
all So Much

1. I feel Calm ............. 1 2 " " 3 4
2. I feel secure............. 1 2 3 4
3. I am tense................  1 2 3 4
4. I feel strained........... 1 2 3 4
5. I feel at ease............ 1 2 3 4
6. I feel upset..............  1 2 3 4
7. I am presently worrying over 

possible misfortunes.....  1 2 3 4
8. I feel satisfied.......... 1 2 3 4
9. I feel frightened......... 1 2 3 4
10. I feel comfortable....... 1 2 3 4
11. I feel self-confident.... 1 2 3 4
12. I feel nervous........... 1 2 3 4
13. I am jittery............. 1 2 3 4
14. I feel indecisive........ 1 2 3 4
15. I am relaxed............. 1 2 3 4
16. I feel content........... 1 2 3 4
17. X am worried............. 1 2 3 4
18. I feel confused.......... 1 2 3 4
19. I feel steady............ 1 2 3 4
20. I feel pleasant.......... 1 2 3 4
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Code#____

DACLS

Below you will find words which describe different kinds of moods and 

feelings. Check the words which describe How You Feel Now— Today. Some 

of the words may sound alike, but we want you to check all the words 

that describe your feelings.

1. Depressed 17. __ Fit

2. __ Elated 18. __ Lonesome

3. Awful 19. Unloved

4. __ Lifeless 20. __ Glad

5. __ Grief stricken 21. Grave

6. __ Inspired 22. Sunk

7. __ Woeful 23. Shot

8. __ Lonely 24. Merry

9. __ Suffering 25. Wasted

10.__ Mellow 26. Washed Out

11.__ Drooping 27. __  Clear

12.__ Rejected 28. Gruesome

13. Fortunate 29. __ Tired

14. Dreary 30. High

15.__ Lousy 31. __ Worse

16. Good 32. Drained
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Code#____
DACLT

Below you will find words which describe different kinds of moods and 

feelings. Check the words which describe How You Generally Feel. Some 

of the words may sound alike but we want you to check all the words that 

describe your feelings.

1. Depressed 17. __ Fit
2. Elated 18. __ Lonesome

3. Awful 19. __ Unloved
4. Lifeless 20. __ Glad

5. Grief stricken 21. __ Grave

6. __  Inspired 22. __ Sunk
7. Woeful 23. __ Shot
8. __  Lonely 24. __ Merry

9. __  Suffering 25. __ Wasted

10. Mellow 26. __ Washed Out

11. Drooping 27. __ Clear
12. __ Rejected 28. __ Gruesome
13. __ Fortunate 29. __ Tired

14. __ Dreary 30. __ High
15. Lousy 31. __ Worse

16. Good 32. Drained
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Code#

PERSONAL RESOURCE QUESTIONNAIRE (PRQ-85) Brandt and Heinert 
Below are some statements with which some people agree 
and others disagree. Please read each statement and CIRCLE the response most appropriate for you. There 
is no right or wrong answer.

1=STR0NGLY DISAGREE
2=DISBGKEE
3=SCME»ffiX DISA3REE
4=NEUTRAL
5=SCMES>HAT AGREE
6==flGREE
7=STR0NGLY AGREE

1. There is someone I feel close to
who mates me feel secure 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

2. I belong to a group in which I feel
important.........................  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

3. People let me know that I do well at
my work (job, hamemaking)  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

4. I can't count on my relatives and friends
to help me with problems 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

5. I have enough contact with the person
who mates me feel special 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

6. I spend time with others who have the
same interests that I do 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

7. There is little opportunity in my life 
to be giving and caring to another
person............................  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8. Others let me know that they enjoy 
working with me (job, committees,
projects)  ...................   1 2 3 4 5 6 7

9. There are people who are available if 
I needed help over an extended period
of time...........................  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

10. There is no one to talk to about how
I am fe iling  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

11. Among my group of friends we do favors
for each other  1 2 3 4 5 6 7

12. I have the opportunity to encourage 
others to develop their interests and
skills...........................  1 2 3 4 5 6 7
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l=STRONGLY DISAGREE
2=DISSGREE
3=SCMEHHAT DISfiCKEE
4=iEUTRfiL ___
5=SCMEWHKT EGREE 6=$GREE7=SIRCN3Ur A3REE

13. My family lets me know that I am 
important for keeping the familyrunning 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

14. I have relatives or friends that will 
help me out even if I can't pay them
back.............................. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

15. When I am upset there is someone I can
be with who lets me be myself 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

16. I feel no one has the sane problemsas I..   1 2 3 4 5 6 7
17. I enjoy doing little extra things 

that make another person's life more
pleasant  1 2 3 4  5 6 7

18. I know that others appreciate me asa person...........................1 2 3 4 5 6 7
19. There is someone who loves and cares

about me.......................... 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
20. I have people to share social events

and fun activities with............. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
21. I am responsible for helping provide for

another person's needs 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
22. If I need advice there is someone who 

would assist me to work out a plan fordealing with the situation 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
23. I have a sense of being needed by

another person..................... 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
24. People think that I'm not as good a

friend as I should be.............1 2 3 4 5 6 7
25. If I got sick, there is someone to 

give me advice about caring for
myself...........................  1 2 3 4 5 6 7
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Its Cbdaff

This questionnaire is designed to measure the satisfaction you have with your present 
relationship (spouse, partner). It is not a test, so there are no right or wrong answers. 
Answer each item as carefully and accurately as you can by placing a number beside each 
cne as follows:

l=None of the time
2=Very rarely
3=A little of the time
4=Same of the time
5=& good part of the tine
6=Most of the time
7=A11 of the time

1. My partner is affectionate enough.__________________________ _____
2. My partner treats me badly. _____
3. My partner really cares for me. _____
4. I feel that I would not choose the sate partner if I
I had it to do over again.______________________________________

5. I feel that I can trust my partner. _____
6. I feel that our relationship is breaking up. _____
7. My partner really doesn't understand me.__________________________
8. I feel that our relationship is a good one. _____
9. Ours is a very happy relationship. _____
10. Our life together is dull. _____
11. We have a lot of fun together. _____
12. My partner does not confide in me. _____
13. Ours is a very close relationship. _____
14. I feel that I cannot rely on my partner. _____
15. I feel that we do not have enough interests in common. _____
16. We manege arguments and disagreements very veil._____________ _____
17. We do a good job of managing our finances. _____
18. I feel that I should never have married

(or cohabitated with) my partner. _____
19. My partner and I get along very well. _____
20. Our relationship is very stable. _____
21. My partner is a real ccmfort to me. _____
22. I feel that I no longer care for my partner. _____
23. I feel that the future looks bright for our

relationship. _____
24. I feel that our relationship is empty. _____
25. I feel there is no excitement in our relationship. _____
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BIOLOGICAL DETERMINANT INSTRUMENTS
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BASAL TEMrERAIUKE INSTRUCnCNS

Hie following recommendations Eire to help you to accurately take and record your basal 
temperature. A record of your basal body temperature is an important port of your per
sonal menstrual cycle record and complements your daily record of menstrual changes (MDQ- 
T).
You need to take your temperature every day. The low and stable temperature that is 
obtained during the night begins to rise at your usual time of awakening. If you sleep 
in, it may artificially be .05 - .10 degrees fahrenheit too high.
It is important that you use the fahrenheit thermometer that has been provided for you. 
This mercury thermometer needs to be shook down after your temperature has been recorded. 
Please use the following directions for taking and recording your temperature.

1. Take your tenperature daily, immediately after awakening in the morning.
2. To take your temperature:

a. Grasp the thermometer firmly with the thumb and forefinger. With strong 
wrist movements, shake the thermometer until the mercury line reaches at 
least 96 degrees Fahrenheit.
b. Read the thermometer by holding it horizontally at eye level, and rotate 
it between the fingers until the mercury line can be seen clearly.
c. Place the mercury bulb of the thermometer well within the back of the 
right or left side underneath the tongue.
Close lips around the thermometer.
d. Leave the thermometer in for at least 3 minutes.

3. Record your tenperature on the Basal Temperature Record to the nearest .05 degree. On the mercury thermometer if the mercury falls exactly between the two 
marks of 97.5 and 97.65, your tenperature would be 97.55 degrees. If the mercury 
is slightly closer to the . 5 mark your tenperature would be 97.5.
4. Many women find that the following routine is convenient:

Take your temperature immediately after you wake up in the morning. Place 
your thermometer back into it1 s case without reading it and get on with 
your morning routine.

5. In the space marked Comments record any changes in your usual schedule or well
being. Note if you are ill, or up a lot at night, or took the tenperature any 
earlier or later.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



BASAL TEMPERATURE RECORD
Code#________________Month:__________________________ Year:______
Calendar Cycle Day: Basal Comments: illness.
Day first day of bleed Temperature up at night, etc.

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
26
27
28
29
30
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APPENDIX D
SCREENING AND INITIAL INTERVIEW INSTRUMENTS
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WOMEN'S PERCEPTIONS OF THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE INTERVENTION

PROJECT 
MENSTRUAL HISTORY INTERVIEW

Date:__________________
Name:_____________________________________ _
Age_________________Telephone Number: (K)_________  (W)__________
1. Marital Status

Married ____
Cohabiting (Living with partner more
than 6 mos)___
Separated ____
Divorced ____
Single ____

2. Who lives at home with you?
Live alone ________  Friends ________
Husband ________  Other ________
Children _________(ages)
Other family ______
3. Are you pregnant?
Yes ____
No ____
4. Are you breastfeeding?
Yes ____
No ____
5. How many days from DAY ONE of a period to DAY ONE of the 
next?

6. Do you consider your menstrual cycles regular?
Yes ____
No ____
Other __________
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7. Are you currently on the Birth Control Pill?
198

Yes
No

8. Can you read English?
Yes
No
9. Can you write English?
Yes
No
10. Do you have access to a telephone?
Yes
No
11. Are you currently receiving psychiatric care?
Yes
No
12. How did you determine you have PMS? 
Self-Diagnosis
Health Care Provider Diagnosis ____
Other _______________________________
13. Are the symptoms you experience with your PMS cyclical and 
reoccurrinq in relation to your menstrual cycle?
Yes ____
No
13. Do PMS symptoms affect vour job performance?
Yes ____
No
14. Do PMS symptoms affect vour personal life?
Yes ____
No
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WOMEN'S PERCEPTION OF THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE INTERVENTION

PROJECT
BACKGROUND INFORMATION QUESTIONNAIRE

PART ONE Code #_____
Age
I am  years old
Race (check one)

(1) Caucasian   (4) Hispanic ____
(2) Black   (5) Asian ____
(3) American Indian or Alaskan Native____

Marital Status (check one)
(1) Married ____

(2) Number of Years Married ____
(3) Cohabiting ___

(4) Number of Years Cohabitating ____
Combined Household Income

(1) $10,000 to $20,000 ____ (3) $30,001 to $40,000 ____
(2) $20,001 to $30,000 ____ (4) $40,001 and above ____

Occupation (check one)
(1) Laborer ____
(2) Student ____
(3) Service Worker (beautician, dental hygienist, etc.) ____
(4) Clerical Worker (Secretary) ____
(5) Craftsman (electrician, seamstress, plumber, etc.) ____
(6) Sales Worker (merchandise, insurance, real estate,etc.)___
(7) Professional (teacher, nurse, doctor, attorney, etc.) ___
(8) Other _____
Employment Status
I work approximately ____ hours per week.
Highest Level of Education (check one)
(1) 8th grade or less __
(2) some high school ____
(3) high school graduate ____
(4) trade/business school____
(5) some college ____
(6) Associate Degree ____
(7) Baccalaureate Degree ____
(8) graduate or professional degree ____
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PART TWO
1. What is the average length of your menstrual cycle? (check 
one)

(1) 22-26 days  (2) 26-30 days  (3) 30-34 days___
2. What is the average length of your menstrual period? (check 
one)

(1) 1-5 days  (2) 5-9 days___
3. Have you had any full-term pregnancies?(1)Yes (2)No___

If yes, how many? ______
4. Have you ever been on the birth control pill?
(1)Yes___(2)No____
5. Have you had a tubal ligation? (l)Yes (2)No___
6. Have you had a hysterectomy? (l)Yes (2)No___
7. Does your weight fluctuate monthly? (l)Yes (2)No___

If yes, by how many pounds? (check one)
(1) 1-3__________________(2) 4-6__________________
(3) 6-10____________ ____
(4) greater than 10 ____

8. Was your PMS diagnosed by: (check all that apply)
(1) Self-diagnosed ____
(2) Physician (describe specialty)___________________
(3) Psychiatrist ____
(4) Spouse ____
(5) Mother ____
(6) Friend ____
(7) Other ( d e s c r i b e ) ______________________

9. Would you describe your PMS symptoms as: (check one)
(1) Barely Noticeable ____
(2) Moderate__________ ____
(3) Severe____________ ____
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10. Which do your symptoms affect? (check all that apply)

(1) Personal ____
(2) Professional ____
(3) Both ____
(4) Neither ____

11. Have you ever charted your symptoms? (l)Yes (2)No___
If yes, how long? (check one)
(1) one month ____
(2) 2-3 months ____
(3) more than 3 months ____

12. Do your PMS symptoms end (check one)
(1) gradually and well into menstruation ____
(2) dramatically with onset of bleeding ____

13. Is it clear there is a time when you are symptom free?
(1)Yes (2)No___
If yes, how long does your symptom free time last? (check 
one)
(1) 3 weeks ____
(2) 2 weeks ____
(3) 1 week ____
(4) less than 1 week ____

14. When do you think your symptoms first began? (check one)
(1) Puberty ____  (4) not sure ____
(2) Use of the pill ____  (5) other ____
(3) after a pregnancy ____
15. Do you routinely exercise? (l)Yes (2)No___

If yes, how frequently?
(1) one to two times per week ____
(2) three to five times per week ____
(3) more than five times per week ____

16. Which of the following self-help treatments have you 
tried?

(check all that apply)
(1) dietary changes ____
(2) exercise ____
(3) stress reduction ____
(4) vitamins ____
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Th l  U n iv e p .su  y o f

A r izo n a 1690 N  Warren {H id}; fOhHj 
Tucson. A rizona 86724 
(M)2) 626-6721 or 626-767.6

H lALIH  S C ILN C lb  C lN IL I t

May 18, 1993
Gwen Morse, R.N., Ph.D.
College of Nursing
Arizona Health Sciences Center
RE: THE EFFECT OF POSITIVE REFRAMING AND SOCIAL SUPPORT ON WOMEN'S

PERCEPTION OF PERIMENSTROAL CHANGES
Dear Dr. Morse:
We received documents concerning your above cited project. 
Regulations published by the U.S. Department of Health and Human 
Services [45 CFR Part 4 6.101(b)(2)] exempt this type of research 
from review by our Committee.
Thank you for informing us of your work. If you have any guestions 
concerning the above, please contact this office.
Sincerely yours,

William F. Denny, M.D.
Chairman,
Human Subjects Committee 
WFD:sj
cc: Departmental/College Review Committee
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T h l  U n iv ir s i iy  o i

A r iz o n a
C o lk ’pc o f N u rs in g  H [ .u r H  5 ^ ^  Q ^ nK

M E M O R A N D U M

TO : Gwen Morse, RN, PhD 

FR O M : Leanna Crosby, D.N.Sc., R .N . D irector o f In tram ural Researc

D A T E : May 20, 1993

SUBJECT: Human Subjects Review: T h e  Effect o f Positive Refraining anil Social Support on
Women’s Perception o f Pcrimenstrual Changes"

Y our research project has been reviewed and approved by W illia m  Denny, M .D ., Chairman o f the University 
o f A rizona  Human Subjects Committee, and deemed to be exempt from  review by their fu ll committee. 
You w il l  be receiving a confirmation letter from  Dr. Denny. In  addition, yo u r project has been reviewed 
and approved by the College of Nursing Human Subjects Review Committee.

We wish you a valuable and stimulating experience with your research.

LC/ga
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W E S T E R N  P S Y C H O !  O G I C A !  S E R V IC E ! ,  
} }uhhr>ht 'tr> a n d  D i s t r i b u t o r s  S i o c c  1948

January 13, !W *1

G w en Morse, R.N.
Assistant Professor 
U n ive rs ity  o f M a ine  
School o f N u rs in g  

 

Dear Ms. Morse:

Thank y o u  fo r y o u r  le tte r o f January 6 regard ing  perm ission to use the M e n s t ru a l  
Distress Quest ionna ire  (M D Q ), an in s tru m e n t em p loyed  in  you r doctora l research 
th ro u g h t the U n iv e rs ity  o f A r iz o n a .

You do not requ ire  a u th o r iz a tio n  from  WPS —  re troactive  o r o therw ise  —  to r use 
o f the M D Q  in  y o u r  d isse rta tio n , w ith  the fo llo w in g  s tipu la tions:

(1) You m ade no re p ro d u c tio n  o r  adap ta tion  o f the materials in any fo rm a l, fo r 
any purpose, e lec tron ic  o r o th e rw ise , w ith o u t o u r p r io r, w ritte n  perm ission;

(2) You purchased and used test m ateria ls under the direct superv is ion  o f a 
q u a lified  pro fessional. To tha t end, WPS has on file  in  y o u r  name a statem ent signed by 
G. D om ino, Ph.D., in d ic a tin g  tha t s /h e  w o u ld  supervise y o u r use in accordance w ith  
A P A 's  "E th ica l P rinc ip les  o f P sycho log is ts ." Th is statem ent accompanied an M D Q  order 
you  placed w ith  us in Septem ber 1991; and

(3) A l l  m ateria ls  were used e th ica lly  and fo r the purposes and in the m anner to r 
w h ich  they were in tended .

We apprecia te y o u r in te res t in the M D Q  and hope the instrum ent was h e lp fu l lo r 
y o u r research. Please feel free to contact me if  you have any questions.

Sincerely yours,

Assistant to the lYesid ihn 
R i s; 11J h u d _ Pe r n i I ssj < u  r s

SDW :se

• i
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(  o n s u l f i n ^  
l * s v i  h o f o ^ i s t s  
I ' r c s s .  In c .

Gwen Morse, RN 
Assistant Professor 
University o f Maine 
School o f Nursing 

 

January' 14, 1994

Dear Ms. Morse,

In response to your request fo r a letter o f  permission to use the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) , 
no permission is necessary when an instrument is used in  research exactly as i t  is p rin ted. CPP requires a 
w ritten  copy o f each customer's qualifications o r that o f  the professor w ho supervises the research, 
before selling any restricted test materials. For th is  reason we believe the responsibility for "use" o f an 
instrument belongs to the customer.

According to our database you have completed the qualifications procedure and you were g iven the 
customer number - F9900. Once again, as you are a qualified purchaser, and no m odifications were 
made in the instrument, there is no need fo r  permission.

I f  you have any questions please do not hesitate to  contact me at the address below.

Sincerely,

Angela Howe
Permission Specialist
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K.nts.is O l v . M i

\M% January  18, 1994

V. ( nllins. Ph D.

Wilium It. <>htvrM>. I’h 1) 
5«H Holmr. M rrrr
215 IlM I

J i .  H rw ill. Ph.D.
>111 llnlmti Sirrct :i.\ i«.i
JoMph B. Hush*., Ph.D. 
SV)I Holme. -Sirtri 
21 ' I0HH

lUrniid l.ulim. Ph D
'1 0 ' Holmes M rrrt2i' nn:
H, Chrts M arlin . Ph D

IJ91

lj»r*ntr Simkinx. Ph D
" 1 9  Holmes S irtti 
2 .1' 11*1

21' HWi
Prank N V'41-v Ph D 
"0 1  Holmes Sircvi 21' K«'» '
H arrh  YVimir. Ph D
2 Si..field Hall

Gwen Morse, Ph.D.
Assistant Professor 
University o f Maine 
School of Nursing 

 

Dear Dr. Morse:

1 am writing to send my approval for your use o f the Depression Adjective Check 
Lists in your dissertation research. Congratulations on your successful completion 
o f  the project.

Sincerely,

Bernard Lubin. Ph.D.
Professor

B L :p f
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MONTANA
STATE

C o lle g e  o f  N u rs in g

Shorrifk Hjil 
Bozerr.cjri M'l V ;7 I7

UNIVERSITY
Ma r c h  ; 0

Gwen Morse
 

Dear Ms. Morse:
Thank you for your letter. I am pleased that you are interested in 
the PRQ85 for use in your research project. If you find it meets your 
needs, you have my permission to use it and reproduce as many copies 
as you will require. In this packet you will find a copy of the 
PRQ8 5, the directions for scoring, the suggested demographic 
information, and some additional results from the continued 
psychometric evaluation of the PRQ. Much of our work is published, 
but if you have specific questions please do contact me. Our latest 
article entitled "Social support: Assessment of validity", is in the 
July/August 1990 issue of Nursing Research.
As we continue to work with the refinement and development of the PRO 
we are likewise beginning to collect and to collate data sets provided 
by researchers who have used the PRQ. One specific aim is to have-a 
systematized data base that would provide a source of comparison 
across studies, populations, situations etc. If you are willing to 
share your data set we would be most happy to include it in this 
growing data base. I have included the list of demographic variables 
that should be sent with the data.
The PRQ has been designed with two distinct parts. Part 1 can address 
some aspects of the network structure and provides descriptive data 
regarding situational support. Part 2 is a scale developed to measure 
the level of perceived social support based on the work of Robert 
Weiss. While Part 1 can be used without Part 2 or Part 2 without Part 
1 we ask that no items or questions be changed/deleted, or the item 
sequence altered in any way. If you feel you need to change specific 
items to meet the aims of your research, I would ask that you submit 
them to me for review. I would be happy to discuss any questions or 
concerns you have in relation to your specific research.
If you decide to use the PRQ85 in your research please send us a 
letter with a brief description of your study. Students are to 
include the name of their research advisor. The tool must be 
identified, in your questionnaire, as the Personal Resource 
Questionnaire and authorship of the tool acknowledged in any
publication or communication regarding the tool. Please send three
dollars to help with the expenses of this mailing. Thank you for your
interest in the PRQ. I wish you well in your research.
Sincerely,

Clarann Weinert, SC,PhD,Rfl,FAAN
M o un ta in s  ana  Miiutf * 1 lie r , t>11<J C o n la n iM o un ta in s  anaAssociate Professor
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I ’O  [!o.\ 2-)779 
Tcmpc. A Z  85285-477'; 
V o icc/FA X  (602) 897-8168

F cb ruar\ 26. I0O.J

D r Gwen Morse 
U n iversity o f Maine 
School o f  Nursing 

 

Dear Gwen:

Let me be among the first to o ffe r congratulations fo r completing and defending your dissertation. It is a 
career milestone o f no small measure and despite its importance to us all, I 'l l  guess that you're also glad to 
be finished w ith it. I t ’s nice to discover "life  after dissertation".

M y  apologies fo r  the delay in  answering your letter. By a ll means, please accept this letter as granting 
permission to pu t a copy o f  the Index o f Marital Satisfaction  or IM S  scale in your dissertation as part o f 
you r documentation. A lthough I'm FAXing this letter to you I'll also put a hard copy in the mail as well.

Indeed, I w ould very much like  to know about the findings o f  your research. In addition, 1 hope you w ill 
also publish an article so that a ll can profit from what you discovered. Again, please accept my apology 
fo r the delay in responding and a hearty congratulations to you!

Sincerely,

W alter W . Hudson, Ph D 
President
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APPENDIX F 
DISCLAIMER
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UNIVERSITY OF ARIZONA 

SCHOOL OF NURSING
EFFECTS OF SOCIAL SUPPORT ON WOMEN'S PERCEPTION OF 

PERIMENSTRUAL CHANGES
Investigator: Gwe RN, Ph.C.

Phone: 
Purpose

The study in which you are being asked to participate is 
a study designed to increase understanding of women's 
menstrual cycle experiences and to evaluate whether or not 
attending a support group influences women's perceptions about 
their menstrual cycles. The information gained from the study 
will contribute to greater understanding of the association 
between biological, social, and psychological determinants of 
women experiencing premenstrual syndrome (PMS). This will 
provide health professionals a greater understanding of these 
factors and improve services to women experiencing PMS. This 
study is being conducted in partial fulfillment of the 
requirements for a doctorate degree in Nursing, the results of 
which shall be retained in the library of the University of 
Arizona.

Potential Benefits
You will be paid $10.00 for completing the total study. 

Payment will be provided only to women who complete the study.
Procedures

If you agree to participate, you will be asked to do the 
following:

1) For three months, on a daily basis, you will be asked 
to complete a short questionnaire asking about physical 
symptoms. This checklist takes approximately five minutes to 
complete. This questionnaire need to be returned weekly in a 
self-addressed, stamped envelope that will be provided to you. 
You will be contacted once a week by telephone to remind you 
to mail in the questionnaire and to determine if you are 
having any difficulty with their completion.

2) During three separate occasions, you will be asked to 
complete five questionnaires asking about your physical 
symptoms and thoughts and feelings. These checklists take 
approximately 4 5 minutes to complete.
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3) To determine menstrual cycle phases, it is necessary 

to obtain daily basal temperatures. You will be asked to take 
your oral temperature daily for three months. A thermometer 
will be provided to you as well as directions for its use.

3) After four weeks of daily recordings and daily 
temperatures, you will start attending a support group for two 
hours a week, for four weeks.

Risks, Stress or Discomfort
Some of the questions asked might make you feel anxious 

or embarrassed. During all parts of the study you are free 
not to answer any questions. You are free not to participate 
and to withdraw from the study at any time without penalty or 
loss of benefits to which you are otherwise entitled.

Any information you provide will be kept in confidence. 
Your questionnaires will only be identified by number and kept 
in a locked file cabinet. Your name will not be used in any 
reports and it will not be attached to your answers. Only the 
investigator (Gwen Morse) and her instructors will have access 
to the data. All data will be destroyed after reports of the 
study are published in a professional journal.

Thank you. Gwen Morse . . . .
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APPENDIX G 
EXPERIMENTAL TREATMENT GUIDELINES
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POSITIVE REFRAMING SOCIAL SUPPORT GUIDELINES 

The purpose of the Positive Reframing Social Support 
group was to provide a social support network for women with 
PMS and provide numerous cognitive and behavioral strategies 
for positively reframing women's perceptions of negative 
perimenstrual changes. Following is a brief description of 
the four, two-hour sessions along with an explanation 
provided in relation to behavioral and cognitive strategies. 
See Literature Review (Chapter Two) which provides the 
framework for the relationship between positive concomitants 
and the menstrual cycle.
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Unit #l: A Look at PMS

I. INTRODUCTIONS AND ORIENTATION
A. Orientation to Sessions
B. Completion of Questionnaires

II. MENSTRUAL CYCLE OVERVIEW
A. Menstrual Cycle Phases
B. Endocrine Events

III. REVIEW OF PROPOSED ETIOLOGIES OF PMS
A. Definition Issues
B. Psychosocial

1. Mood Fluctuation
2. Partner Relations
3. Social Expectations
4. Biologic
5. Gonadal Hormones
6. Thyroid
7. Opiods
8. Serotonin

IV. PREVALENT THERAPIES TO TREAT PMS
A. Hormone Therapy
B . Light Therapy
C. Diuretic Therapy
D. Psychotropic Agents
E. Anti-Inflammatories
F. Ovariectomy/Suppression
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G . Hysterectomy
H. Self-Help Therapies

1. Diet
2. Exercise
3. Stress Reduction

V. POSITIVE REFRAMING COMPONENT: HISTORICAL AFFIRMATION 
OF MENSTRUATION

A. Affirmation of Fertility
B. Cultural Attitudes 

Homework:
Complete Positive Change Assessment
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Unit #2 Nutrition and PMS

The role of nutritional factors in PMS was first 
described in 1944 (Biskind, Biskind, & Biskind, 1944). Over 
the last few years, nutritional supplements and dietary 
changes have been widely used as treatments for PMS (Chuong 
& Dawson, 1992; Dalton & Holton, 1992; London, Bradley, & 
Chiamori, 1991; Wurtman, Brzezinski, Wurtman, & Laferrere, 
1989) .
Vitamin B6

One of the commonest nutritional approaches for women 
with PMS has been Vitamin B6. The earlier work by Biskind 
and colleagues (1944) led to the hypothesis that a 
deficiency of B vitamins was believed to be the cause of 
excess estrogen from decreased hepatic clearance. In a 
controlled experiment, Abraham and Hargrove (1980) found a 
significant improvement in premenstrual symptoms following 
Vitamin B6 therapy compared to placebo. Other studies 
however, have found no definite effects on premenstrual 
symptoms (Kendall & Schnurr, 1987). O'Brien (1987) suggests 
doses of vitamin B6 should not exceed 100 mg due to reports 
of nervous system dysfunction with sensory neuropathies 
(Dalton, 1985) , and if any hint of sensory change occurs, 
pyridoxine should be discontinued.
Minerals

Calcium, magnesium, and zinc play roles in
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neurotransmitter function and glucose homeostasis. Although 
magnesium levels appear lower in the red blood cells of 
patients with PMS (Abraham & Lubran, 1981), there are no 
studies conclusively showing a beneficial effect of 
magnesium therapy.

Significant improvements of PMS have been observed with 
administration of a multivitamin/mineral supplement in open 
and double-blind investigations (Fuchs, Hakim, & Abraham, 
1985; Stewart, 1987). Although, improvement rates were 
slight, the use of a supplement as part of a total dietary 
program is recommended for women with PMS (London, Bradley,
& Chiamori, 1991).
Nutrition

A purely nutritional approach has been suggested for 
treatment of PMS. Among the most popular approaches 
recommended is increasing complex carbohydrates (Dalton and 
Holton, 1992). A few studies have measured appetite changes 
(Dalvit, 1981; Dalvit-McPhillips, 1983), however, only 
recently, has food intake and mood changes been observed 
during the follicular and luteal phases.

Wurtman and colleagues (1989) examined the relationship 
between occurrence and coincidence of depressed mood and 
excessive carbohydrate intake in 19 women with PMS during 
early follicular and late luteal phases of their menstrual 
cycles. Women with PMS significantly increased their
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consumption of calories, carbohydrates, and fats during the 
late luteal phase of the cycle. Subjects did not only 
increase their intake of simple carbohydrates, but also 
consumed more complex carbohydrates. They further noted that 
women with PMS consumed significantly more calories and 
demonstrated a specific preference for carbohydrate rich 
meal and snack foods compared to control subjects. The 
authors suggest that because synthesis of brain serotonin, 
which is known to be involved in mood and appetite, 
increases after carbohydrate intake, women with PMS may 
overconsume carbohydrates in attempts to improve their 
dysphoric mood state.
Guidelines Unit #2

I. ROLE OF NUTRITIONAL FACTORS IN TREATMENT OF PMS
A. Discussion of Relevant Research

1. Group Discussion: PMS Symptoms and 
Relation to Diet

II. CHANGING THE DIET
A. Change Process
B. Effect of Diet Change on Others
C. Making Change Work
D. Importance of Changing Diet

III. DIET RECOMMENDATIONS
A. Dietary:

1. Reduction: Simple Sugars, Caffeine, Fats,
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Alcohol, Salt, Empty Calories

2. Carbohydrate Ingestion Every 3 Hours
3. Methods to Incorporate

a. Post List of Foods in Convenient 
Place
b. Post List of Recommended Foods/Fluids
c. Timer to Remind CHO Ingestion

B. Minerals/Vitamins Suggestions:
1. Multiple Vitamin and Mineral Complex 1/day
2. Vitamin B6 100 mg daily Premenstrually 

(toxicity shown at 2 gm/day)
3. Magnesium 250 mg/per day and Calcium 500 
mg/per day (2:1 ratio, Harrison, 1985)

IV. POSITIVE REFRAMING COMPONENT: INCREASED ACTIVITY
A. Increased Activity
B. Conserving Energy 

Homework:
1. Complete Sexual Inventory
2. Begin Positive Change Identification Diary
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Unit #3 Exercise and PMS

Regular aerobic exercise has been found to be directly 
related to symptom reduction for a variety of disorders such 
as obesity and hypoglycemia, (Rauramaa, 1984) hypertension 
and cardiovascular disease (Rigotti, Thomas, & Leaf, 1983), 
and other health problems. There is also evidence that 
exercise is related to tension and anger (Markoff, Ryan, & 
Young, 1982), depression (Klein, Greist, Gurman, Neimeyer, 
Lesser, Bushnessl, et al., 1984), and poor self-concept 
(Hughes, 1984). Not only are high levels of exercise 
associated with decreased illness, but exercise has also 
been found to be beneficial in buffering the negative impact 
of environmental stress (Kobasa, Maddi & Puccetti, 1982).

Research directly evaluating the effects of exercise on 
PMS symptoms is limited. One study examined the intensity 
of premenstrual symptoms during an aerobic training program 
(Prior & Vigna, 1987). Sedentary women began an exercise 
4training program that embodied running. Other subject 
groups included normally active women and marathon runners. 
Although women who began training did not have any 
significant effect on depression and anxiety, they did 
experience shorter luteal phases and fewer breast, fluid, 
and stress complaints. Marathon runners showed significant 
decreases in depression and fluid symptoms but not in 
anxiety.
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The benefits of exercise have been praised in lay 

articles and books aimed at helping women with PMS. Exercise 
may be beneficial to PMS women by improving glucose 
tolerance (Rauramaa, 1984). Symptoms related to glucose 
tolerance such as fatigue, anxiety, depression, and 
increased appetite parallel poor glucose tolerance. Exercise 
may influence plasma endorphins concentrations. Although 
direct evidence is scant, indirect evidence from related 
research indicates that endorphin levels are low during 
menstrual and early follicular phase and are highest during 
late follicular and luteal phases of the cycle (Quigley & 
Yen, 1980). Along with the well-established hypothesis of 
effects of ingesting exogenous opiates and withdrawal from 
chronic use of opiates, Reid and Yen (1981, 1983) developed 
a theoretical model of PMS in which the causal agent is the 
changing level of endorphins during the menstrual cycle.
They posit that PMS may be caused by abnormally elevated 
levels of endorphins during mid-luteal phase and/or 
withdrawal prior to menstruation.

In sum, exercise alone has not been found to alleviate 
all of the symptoms associated with PMS but it is suggested 
that exercise may lessen the impact of symptoms including 
mood fluctuations, depression, anxiety, headache, and fluid 
retention. In efforts to produce the psychoneuroendocrine 
events necessary to decrease negative PC, twenty minutes of

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



2 2 3

aerobic activity, four times per week, was recommended. 
Guidelines Unit #3

I. BENEFITS OF EXERCISE
II. CHARACTERISTICS OF GOOD EXERCISE

A. Factors Contributing to Beneficial Aerobic 
Exercise
B. Competitive Versus Non-Competitive Exercise

III. METHODS OF AEROBIC EXERCISE
A. Warming Up; Cooling Down
B. Types of Aerobic Exercise

1. Jogging, Bicycling, Swimming, Fitness 
Walking
2. Beginners Program

a. walking program for sedentary women
b. targeting heart rate

3. Moderate Program
4. Advanced Program

IV. POSITIVE REFRAMING COMPONENT: BETA-ENDORPHINS, 
SEXUALITY, RELATIONSHIPS
A. Feelings of Well-Being
B. Feelings of Energy Bursts
C. Increase in Libido
D. Communication
E. Partner Involvement in Identification of 
Positive Changes
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Homework:

1. Continue Positive Change Identification Diary
2. Completion of Positive Change Assessment by 

Partner
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Unit #4: Stress and PMS

Several authors have considered the relationship 
between stress and PMS (Dickson-Parnell & Zeichner, 1988; 
Heilbrun & Renert, 1988)• Usually considered is the tenant 
that stress intensifies menstrual discomfort. Rosen and 
Colleagues (1988) examined the negative correlation of 
general well-being with retrospective reporting of 
premenstrual dysphoric symptoms. They posit that an absence 
of a sense of general well-being may influence women to 
perceive their health negatively, or it may create a state 
in which women experience increased symptoms. Premenstrual 
symptoms have also been cited as a source of stress (Witkin- 
Lanoil, 1985).

Life stress has been identified as a major theme for 
women with PMS. Woods (1985) suggests that for a large 
group of women, life stress plays a role in greater 
awareness of and complains about premenstrual symptoms.

Many of the neuroendocrine secretions associated with 
stress are responsible for initiating or aggravating PMS. 
During stressful periods, aldosterone, antidiuretic hormone 
(ADH), glucocorticoids, and epinephrine are increased. 
Increased levels of aldosterone and ADH contribute to water 
and sodium retention and may produce common symptoms of PMS 
such as breast swelling, abdominal bloating, and headache.
An excess of glucocorticoids may produce depression and
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increased epinephrine levels could produce feelings of 
irritability, anxiety, and aggression (Taylor & Bledsoe, 
1986) .

Stress may act as a mediating variable for women with 
PMS. Sarason and colleagues (1985) investigated and 
emphasized the importance of social support in mediating the 
effects of negative life events and experiences. In their 
study, the relationship between adverse events and illnesses 
was higher in people with low levels of social support.
They hypothesize that high levels of social support may act 
as a buffer in some way to neutralize the potentially 
harmful effects of stressful experiences.
Guidelines Unit #4

I. EFFECTS OF STRESS
II. WOMEN AND STRESS

A. Similarities/Differences of Stress in Men & 
Women
B . Super-Women Phenomenon

III. METHODS OF STRESS REDUCTION
A. Effects of Change on Stress
B. Time Management Strategies
C. Environmental Changes
D. Relaxation Techniques

IV. POSITIVE REFRAMING COMPONENT: REDIRECTING STRESS
A. Creativity
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B. Self-Awareness
C. Feeling Good
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APPENDIX H
POSITIVE REFRAMING SOCIAL SUPPORT HOMEWORK ASSIGNMENTS
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POSITIVE CHANGE ASSESSMENT
229

Dear Participant:
The purpose of this assessment is to provide you the 
opportunity to consider any positive changes you may 
experience during the menstrual cycle. Although, the majority 
of studies have reported negative changes, such as those 
commonly associated with PMS, positive changes are known to 
exist. This assessment is for your use only and will not be 
shared with the investigator. However, you may choose to share 
it with your partner and discuss the results. Thank you for 
your participation.
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During your Menstrual Phase (time when the menstrual bleed 
occurs, generally days 1-5 of the menstrual cycle) I have 
experienced the following changes: Please place a check mark 
next to your response.
 1. an increase in sexual interest
 2. an increase in activity
 3. feelings of well-being
 4. feelings of energy bursts
 5. creativity
 6. an increase in self-awareness
 7. episodes of feeling good
 8. increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
 9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
 10. enhanced partner relationship
Please describe any positive changes you have experienced 
during the Menstrual Phase.
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During your Non-PMS (time after menstruation and prior to 
onset of PMS symptoms, generally days 6-21 of the menstrual 
cycle) I have experienced the following changes: Please place 
a check mark next to your response.
 1. an increase in sexual interest
 2. an increase in activity
 3. feelings of well-being
 4. feelings of energy bursts
 5. creativity
 6. an increase in self-awareness
 7. episodes of feeling good
 8. increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
 9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
 10. enhanced partner relationship
Please describe any positive changes you have experienced 
during the Non-PMS Phase.
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During the PMS Phase (time when symptoms commonly associated 
with PMS occur, generally days 22-28 of the menstrual cycle) 
I have experienced the following changes: Please place a check 
mark next to your response.

1. an increase in sexual interest
2. an increase in activity
3. feelings of well-being
4. feelings of energy bursts
5. creativity
6. an increase in self-awareness
7. episodes of feeling good
8 . increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
10. enhanced partner relationship

Please describe any positive changes you have experienced 
during the PMS Phase.
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POSITIVE CHANGE IDENTIFICATION DIARY

The purpose of this diary is to provide you the opportunity to 
document any positive changes you may experience during your 
menstrual cycle. This diary is for your use only and will not 
be shared with the investigator.
Directions: When you complete your daily questionnaire (MDQ-T)
please take a moment to consider if you experience any
positive changes during your menstrual cycle. Enclosed you
will find a diary for you to note these positive changes.
Examples of positive changes that have been associated with
the menstrual cycle are listed below. However, please feel
free to add any other positive changes you may experience
which are not on this list. In your daily entry, you may want
to use abbreviations describing the specific positive change
as well as a brief description of your experience.
Si-Increased Sexual Interest 
A — Increased Activity 
WB-Feelings of Well-Being 
EB-Feelings of Energy-Bursts 
C— Creativity
SA-Increase in Self-Awareness 
G— Episode of Feeling Good
FF-Increased awareness Femininity and Fertility 
CE-Awareness of need to Conserve Energy 
PR-Enhanced Partner Relationship 
Other Positive Changes:
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POSITIVE CHANGE IDENTIFICATION DIARY

Date: Today I experienced

Date: Today I experienced

Date: Today I experienced

Date: Today I experienced

Date: Today I experienced

Date: Today I experienced
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POSITIVE CHANGE DIARY 

Date: Today I experienced___

Date:_______________ Today I experienced_

Date:_______________ Today I experienced_

Date:_______________ Today I experienced_

Date:_______________ Today I experienced_

Date:_______________ Today I experienced_
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A SEXUAL INVENTORY

Dear Participant:
The purpose of this inventory is to provide you the 
opportunity to consider your feelings in relation to your 
sexuality. This inventory is for your use only and will not be 
shared with the investigator. However, you may choose to share 
it with your partner and discuss the results.
Directions: Take some time to look over this inventory. Many 
of these questions may take a long time to answer, and you may 
have different answers for them at different times in your 
life. Keep in mind both your general answers and how they may 
vary during the menstrual cycle.

1. What are your basic beliefs about sexuality?

2. What are your feelings about touching yourself, sexual 
play, masturbation, or making love to yourself?

3. Have your sexual experiences been gratifying for you? Have 
you experienced orgasm? With a partner? By yourself?

4. Have you ever found yourself using sex as a favor or 
withholding it as a punishment?

5. What are your feelings about initiating of sexual activity?

6. Do you feel you can refuse to have sex?

7. What are your religious beliefs about sex?
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8. Are you afraid of your partner or is your partner afraid 
of you?

9. The assumption is that we are all modern and liberated 
these days, but what are your feelings about sex in relation 
to shame, guilt, pleasure, sin, and punishment?

10. Do you feel free to talk about sexuality with your 
partner? An anomaly of our culture is that many people will 
easily take off their clothes and have sex with someone but 
will not feel free to talk with him or her about it.

11. Do you feel free to express what you like/dislike in 
sexuality?

12. Do you feel your partner has the right to say no? Do you 
get angry? Do you feel hurt?

13. How are your feelings about sexuality related to your 
feelings about your body? For example, do you think of your 
sexuality as being related to your weight or fitness?
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POSITIVE CHANGE ASSESSMENT
238

Dear Partner:
The purpose of this assessment is to provide you the 
opportunity to consider any positive changes your partner 
experiences during the menstrual cycle. Although, the 
majority of studies have reported negative changes, such as 
those commonly associated with PMS, positive changes are known 
to exist. This assessment is for your use only and will not be 
shared with the investigator. However, you may choose to share 
it with your partner and discuss the results. Thank you for 
your participation. Thank you for your participation.
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During your partner's Menstrual Phase (time when the menstrual 
bleed occurs, generally days 1-5 of the menstrual cycle) I 
have observed my partner experience the following changes:
Please place a check mark next to your response.

1. an increase in sexual interest
2. an increase in activity
3. feelings of well-being
4. feelings of energy bursts
5. creativity
6. an increase in self-awareness
7. episodes of feeling good
8. increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
10. enhanced partner relationship

Please describe any positive changes that you have observed in 
your partner during the Menstrual Phase.
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During your partner's Non-PMS (time after menstruation and 
prior to onset of PMS symptoms, generally days 6-21 of the 
menstrual cycle) I have observed my partner experience the 
following changes: Please place a check mark next to your
response.

1. an increase in sexual interest
2. an increase in activity
3 . feelings of well-being
4. feelings of energy bursts
5. creativity
6. an increase in self-awareness
7. episodes of feeling good
8. increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
10. enhanced partner relationship

Please describe any positive changes your partner experiences 
during the Non-PMS Phase.
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During the PMS Phase (time when symptoms commonly associated 
with PMS occur, generally days 22-28 of the menstrual cycle) 
I have observed my partner experience the following changes: 
Please place a check mark next to your response.
 1. an increase in sexual interest
 2. an increase in activity
 3. feelings of well-being
 4. feelings of energy bursts
 5. creativity
 6. an increase in self-awareness
 7. episodes of feeling good
 8. increased awareness of my femininity and fertility
 9. awareness of the need to conserve energy
 10. enhanced partner relationship
Please describe any positive changes your partner experience 
during the PMS Phase.
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